2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract

The Specification

Withdrawn

Contents

| Section | Section Heading |
|---------|--|
| 1 | Introduction to Contract Work |
| 2 | Service Standards |
| 3 | Qualifying Criteria |
| 4 | Carrying out Contract Work |
| 5 | Remuneration for Contract Work |
| 6 | Duty Scheme Rules |
| 7 | Very High Cost Cases (VHCCs) |
| 8 | Claims, Costs, Assessments and Reviews |
| 9 | Criminal Investigations |
| 10 | Criminal Proceedings |
| 11 | Associated Civil Work |

Withdrawn

1. Introduction to Contract Work

Definitions

- 1.1 Unless otherwise stated, definitions that are set out in Legal Aid Legislation and the Standard Terms apply to this Specification and are not repeated here.
- 1.2 In this Specification, the following expressions have the following meanings:

"Accreditation" means accreditation under parts one and two of stage one of the Law Society's Criminal Litigation Accreditation Scheme (CLAS);

"Accredited Representative" means an individual whose name is included on the Police Station Register and who is accredited by a body recognised by us as competent to grant such accreditation;

"Advice and Assistance" means advice and assistance provided under section 13 or 15 of the Act (as applicable);

"Advocacy Assistance Merits Test" has the meaning given to it in Sections 8 to 11 at the relevant Units of Work;

"Assessor" means a person appointed by us to assess your Claims;

"Assigned Counsel" means Counsel who is assigned under a Representation Order in a cordance with regulation 16 and 17 of the Criminal Legal Aid (Determinations by a cost are Charle of Representative) Regulations 2013;

"Back-up" means a system by which the Defence Solicitor Call Centre ("the DSCC") seeks to contact another Provider that holds a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract when a Provider that holds a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract on a Rota is unable to accept a request for Police Station Advice and Assistance;

"*Call In*" or "*Call In Schemes*" means a magistrates' court Panel Duty Scheme which is operated by the court contacting the Provider that holds a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract directly as and when he or she is required at court;

"Caseworker" means an employee who is not a Supervisor, but who is a fee-earner who regularly undertakes criminal defence work to whom a specific caseload of Contract Work is allocated and is responsible for the progression of those cases, within their specific caseload, under supervision. Caseworker includes paralegals;

"Child" means an individual under the age of 18;

"*Civil Financial Regulations"* means regulations made under section 21 of the Act that relate to civil Legal Aid;

"*Civil Merits Regulations"* means the Civil Legal Aid (Merits Criteria) Regulations 2013;

"*Civil Procedure Regulations"* means the Civil Legal Aid (Procedure) Regulations 2012;

"*Civil Remuneration Regulations"* means regulations made under section 2(3) of the Act that relate to civil Legal Aid;

"*Contract Guide"* means a guide issued by us specifically in relation to the Contract and published on our website;

"*Contribution Order Regulations"* means the Criminal Legal Aid (Contribution Orders) Regulations 2013 and any other regulations made under section 23 of the Act that relate to criminal Legal Aid;

"*Controlled Work*" has the meaning given in regulation 21(2) of the Civil Procedure Regulations;

"Costs Limitation" means the limitation setting out our maximum liability as to costs (including profit costs, Disbursements and Counsels' fees but excluding VAT and the costs of Assessment) imposed by the Director, and described as an Upper Limit in respect of a Representation Order granted in respect of Prescribed Proceedings in the Crown Court;

"*CPD*" means continuing professional development as defined in your Relevant Professional Body's appropriate training regulations;

"Criminal Defence Direct Fixed Acceptance Fee" means the fee set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations which is claimable in an Escape Fee Case if a former Criminal Defence Direct case is referred to you to provide Police Station Advice and Assistance;

Direct Matter" means Police Station Advice and "Criminal Defence Assist vithin the of this Specification and may only /hi nc Direct Cri hina efel lviser, unless an be und а ce ths S eci excepti as et d ıt ecti bn' Q O

"Criminal Defence Direct Telephone Adviser" means a person approved by us to be employed or engaged specifically to provide telephone advice for the purposes of Criminal Defence Direct, the minimum qualification for whom shall be the Law Society's Police Station Qualification;

"Criminal Financial Regulations" means the Criminal Legal Aid (Financial Resources) Regulations 2013 and any other regulations made under section 21 of the Act that relate to criminal Legal Aid;

"Criminal Litigation Accreditation Scheme" or "CLAS" means the Law Society criminal litigation accreditation scheme;

"Criminal Remuneration Regulations" means the Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 and other regulations made under section 2(3) of the Act that relate to criminal Legal Aid;

"Delegated Functions" means a function of the Director or the Lord Chancellor delegated to you by an Authorisation;

"Designated Fee Earner" means a person (other than an Agent or Delivery Partner) who is designated by you to undertake Contract Work under this Specification in accordance with Paragraphs 2.22 and 2.24;

"*Disbursement(s)*" means out of pocket expenses properly incurred by you (and which, apart from this Contract, would be properly chargeable to a Client) in performing Contract Work;

"DSCC" is the "Defence Solicitor Call Centre" (as may be superseded or replaced from time to time) provided on behalf of us by independent contractors to deal with requests for Advice and Assistance at the Police Station;

"Duty Lawyer" means a person who has previously been a member of a Scheme under a Previous Contract or has been accredited under parts one and two of stage one of the Law Society's CLAS and undertaken the PSQ;

"*Duty Provider*" means a Provider that holds a 2015 Duty Provider Contract;

"*Early Cover"* has the meaning described in Section 10 of this Specification;

"ECrime System" means our online system for managing the electronic transmission of information between us and Providers (including any Counsel or other third parties you appoint in accordance with Clause 3) in connection with Contract Work that is part of the online service;

"*Emergency Representation"* has the meaning given in regulation 2 of the Civil Procedure Regulations;

"*Escape Fee Cases"* means a Case or Matter which would otherwise be paid under a Fixed Fee but which is payable in full or in part on Hourly Rates because of the extent by which the Claim exceeds the relevant fee;

"Escape Fee Case Costs" is the remuneration payable in a case which would otherwise be dail by a Fixed Fee but where your costs exceed the specified Escare Fee Case Threshold and are assisted by is;

"Escape Fee Case Threshold" means the extent to which your costs must exceed a Fixed Fee so as to entitle you to have your costs assessed by us as an Escape Fee Case;

"Financial Eligibility Tests" means such test of the Client's financial resources as are applicable under the Criminal Financial Regulations;

"Findings" include not only findings on particular practices (such as failing to Assess financial eligibility or charging for administrative work that is not allowable) but in relation to more general matters, such as claiming excessive time for preparation or attendances or the average percentage reduction on Assessment of a sample of your files;

"*Fixed Fee"* means any payment under this Specification for Contract Work on the basis of a specified fee rather than on Hourly Rates;

"Fraud Case" means a case in which the offence with which the Client is charged is primarily or substantially founded on allegations of fraud or other serious financial impropriety or involves complex financial transactions or records;

"*Full Time Equivalent (FTE)*" means the equivalent of one individual working 35 hours in a standard seven day week (excluding breaks);

"Graduated Fee" means a fee designated as such (and paid in the circumstances set out and at the levels set out) in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations;

"*Higher Courts"* means the Court of Appeal and the Supreme Court of England and Wales;

"*Higher Fee Limit*" means a specified amount of costs of preparation above which you are entitled to have your costs assessed by us and paid at hourly rates;

"*Hourly Rates"* means payment on the basis of hours of Contract Work as set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations;

"*Immediately Adjacent London Procurement Areas*" means each of the procurement areas set out in the second column of table 2 set out in Paragraph 1.12;

"Immigration Offence" means a breach of legislation relating to immigration in force from time to time and such breaches shall include illegal entry, overstaying leave to enter or remain, or breaching a condition of leave or failure to observe a condition of temporary admission or release. This list is not exhaustive;

"*Incidental Proceedings*" means proceedings which are specified in regulation 19 of the Criminal Legal Aid (General) Regulations 2013;

"*Independent Costs Assessor*" means a person appointed by us to assess Providers' Claims;

"Interests of Justice Criteria" or "Interests of Justice Test" means the factors set out in section 17(2) of the Act;

"Linked Frocurement Ar as' means each of the producement preas set out in the second column of table 1 set out in Paragrach 12

"London Procurement Areas" means each of the procurement areas set out in the first column of table 2 set out in Paragraph 1.12;

"*Lower Fee Limit*" has the meaning specified in Section 10 of the Specification;

"Mandatory Electronic Working" means information in relation to Contract Work that you must provide to the Director or us electronically through the ECrime System in accordance with the Specification. Without limitation, examples of the type of information you must provide to us electronically are:

- (a) making applications for determinations
- (b) making requests for withdrawals or transfers for Representation;
- (c) submitting requests for prior authorities and Payments on Account;
- (d) submitting Claims for Contract Work;
- (e) appealing or reviewing decisions made by us on Claims; or
- (f) reviewing or appealing determinations about whether an individual qualifies for criminal legal services;

"*Mis-Claiming*" means claiming in a manner that is clearly contrary to the Contract and where no discretion arises as to payment. For instance, claiming using the wrong rates, failing to claim post charge Advice and

Assistance provided on the same Matter as part of the Standard Fee or claiming for Advocacy Assistance outside the scope of this Specification;

"Monthly Payment Protocol" means the document of that name published on our website, setting out our approach to reconciliation and to review and amendment of Monthly Payments due under this Specification;

"Non-Standard Fee" is a fee payable in respect of costs which have been assessed by us because your case costs have exceeded the Higher Standard Fee Limit; or because the case falls outside the Standard Fee payment scheme;

"Over-Claiming" means claiming more than we determine to be reasonable on Assessment under Section 8 of this Specification, but where discretion arises as to the amount allowable. For instance, claiming one hour for an attendance where on Assessment we consider that only 30 minutes would have been reasonable or claiming a Disbursement where we consider that it was not reasonably incurred;

"Own Provider" means a provider who provides Advice and Assistance to a Client under a 2015 Own Client Crime Contract;

"Panel" or "Panel List" means an arrangement by which the DSCC telephones Providers that hold a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract in sequence to identify one which is available to provide Advice and Assistance at a Police Station;

"Police Station Advice and Assistance" means Advice and Assistance given either by Police Station attendance or by Police Station Telephone Advice under rection /3 of the Act;

"Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee" means all work done on the Matter relating to Police Station attendance, including time spent advising the Client, travelling to and from the Police Station and waiting in relation to initial and subsequent visits to the Police Station. It also includes all letters and telephone calls and other work done outside the Police Station in relation to a Matter where at least one Police Station attendance has been given;

"Police Station Qualification" or "PSQ" means the qualification which must be attained before a Solicitor or Counsel or Accredited Representative is eligible to provide Police Station Advice and Assistance in relation to a request for Advice and Assistance from a Duty Lawyer;

"*Police Station Register*" means the list maintained by us of all Accredited Representatives;

"Police Station Telephone Attendance Fixed Fee" means all telephone calls for a Matter advising the Client in custody for which the Matter does not also include attendance at the Police Station;

"Pre-Order Cover" has the meaning described in Section 10;

"Prescribed Proceedings" means proceedings which have been prescribed by Regulations as criminal for the purposes of Legal Aid by virtue of section 14(h) of the Act and are listed under regulation 9 of the Criminal Legal Aid (General) Regulations 2013;

"Probationary Representative" means a person (including a Solicitor or employed barrister) who is, under the Police Station Register

Arrangements 2001 (as amended), registered with us as a Probationary Representative and who has not yet passed the relevant accreditation tests to provide Police Station Advice and Assistance;

"Protected Party" means a party or intended party who lacks capacity to conduct proceedings in accordance with the Mental Capacity Act 2005;

"*Qualifying Criteria*" means the criteria outlined in Section 3 and which is used to determine whether an individual is eligible to receive criminal Legal Aid;

"Representation" has the meaning given in section 42(1) of the Act;

"*Representation Authority"* means us, the court or a court officer or anyone to whom a function has been delegated under section 5 of the Act;

"*Representative*" means an Accredited Representative or a Probationary Representative who is, under the Police Station Register Arrangements 2001 (as amended), registered with us;

"Serious Service Offence" means an offence under the Armed Forces Act 2006 which cannot be dealt with summarily or which appears to interviewing Services Police to be serious;

"Service Standards" means the requirements set out in Section 2;

"Special Request" is a request identified to you as such by the DSCC. Special Requests may include, for example: requests where Criminal conflict of interest, the request that, because of a Defen e l ect nsi er or by yo should dl instea by d d Teleph tons ha Ad loca e is required; or ise rs an br s considers that one of the other exceptions in Section 8 applies;

"Split Procurement Areas" means each of the procurement areas set out in the first column of table 1 set out in Paragraph 1.12;

"Standard Fee" means a fee designated as such (and paid in the circumstances set out and at the levels set out) in this Specification;

"Standard Fee Limit" means a specified amount of costs of preparation above which you are entitled to have your costs assessed by us and paid on a Non-Standard Fee basis;

"Sufficient Benefit Test" has the meaning set out in Paragraph 3.10 and 3.11;

"Unassigned Counsel" means Counsel who is not assigned (within the meaning of regulation 16 and 17 of The Criminal Legal Aid (Determinations by a Court and Choice of Representative) Regulations 2013 under a Representation Order in the magistrates' court, but who is instructed by you acting under that Representation Order;

"Unique File Number" or "UFN" means the file number to be allocated by you to a Matter or Case or as otherwise specified in this Specification pursuant to Paragraph 4.40 and in accordance with Paragraph 4.41;

"Unsocial Hours" means between the hours of 5.30pm and 9.30 am on any Business Day and any time on a day which is not a Business Day;

"*Upper Limit"* means a specified maximum amount of costs which may be claimed under a Unit of Work, but which may be extended on application. An Upper Limit operates in the same way as a Costs Limitation;

"VHCC" or "Very High Cost Case" has the meaning set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations;

"*Virtual Court Advocacy Assistance"* means Advice and Assistance within the meaning of section 13 of the Act, as set out in the Specification;

"*Virtual Court Appearance Fee"* means the appearance fee set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations;

"*Volunteer"* has the meaning set out in regulation 12(3) of the Criminal Legal Aid (General) Regulations 2013.

Scope of the Specification

1.3 This Specification applies to the following Classes of Work and Units of Work:

| CLASS OF | UNIT OF WO | PK |
|----------------------------|---|--|
| WORK | | |
| Criminal Investigations | Work conducted at the Police Station | Police Station Advice and Assistance Paragraph (2), Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended)" 2 Paragraph (2). Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Ait Fagurations (Remuneration) 2013 (as mended) for work conducted outside of the Police Station |
| | Work conducted outside the Police Station | Advocacy Assistance on a warrant of further detention provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act Paragraph 3(2), Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| | | Advocacy Assistance for armed forces custody hearings provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act Paragraph 3(3), Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| | | Advocacy Assistance in the magistrates' court in connection with an application to vary police bail conditions provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act Paragraph 3(4), Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |

| Criminal Proceedings | Advice and Assistance and Advocacy Assistance by court Duty Lawyer provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act |
|----------------------|--|
| | Paragraph 4(1), Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| | Advocacy Assistance at the Virtual Court provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act |
| | Paragraph 4(2), Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| | Representation in the magistrates' court provided under section 16 of the Act |
| | Paragraph 5, Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| With | Early Cover |
| | Paragraph 6, Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| | Representation in Prescribed Proceedings in the Crown Court other than in appeals from the magistrates' court provided under section 16 of the Act |
| | Paragraph 7, Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| | Representation in relation to proceedings for breach of injunctions arising under Part 1 of the Anti- Social, Crime and Policing Act 2014 |
| | Paragraph 5A, Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| | Representation in the Crown Court under a Representation Order in mainstream Criminal Proceedings provided under section 16 of the Act |

| | Schedules 1 and 2 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
|--|---|
| | Representation in the High Court or county court |
| | Paragraph 7(2), Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| | Representation in the Higher Courts |
| | Schedule 3 Criminal Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013 (as amended) |
| Associated Civil Work carried out under the provisions governing civil Legal Aid in Part 1 of the | Legal Help and civil Legal Representation - Proceeds of Crime Act 2002 |
| Act | Legal Help and civil Legal Representation - judicial review or habeas corpus |
| With | Civil Legal Services in proceedings for injunctors sough in respect of all god anti-ocial conaviour arising unce Patt of the Inti-Social Behaviour Crime and Policing Act |
| | 2014. |

Structure of the Specification

1.4 Sections 1 to 8 apply to all Classes of Work. Sections 9 to 11 set out the specific rules which apply to each Unit of Work. Unless otherwise stated, where there is any conflict between Sections 1 to 8 and Sections 9 to 11 of this Specification, Sections 1 to 8 of this Specification shall take precedence. You will notify us of any conflicts between Sections of which you become aware promptly upon becoming aware of the same.

Categories of Work

1.5 We will publish on our website a document called "Category Definitions 2015" which sets out the legal definitions of each Category of Law covered by this Specification. Any reference in this Specification to "Category of Law", "Category" or "Category of Work" refers to our published Category Definitions 2015. We will not amend the definitions or Categories during the life of this Contract, except in accordance with the principles and procedures set out in Clause 13 (as if the Category Definitions 2015 were a Contract Document).

Increase in the Volumes or Values of Contract Work in a Procurement Area

1.6 The Anticipated Contract Work Value available in the Procurement Area in which you must undertake Contract Work is included in your Schedule. You

agree that we make no commitment or guarantee in respect of the volumes or value of Contract Work as a result of entering into this Contract in any Procurement Area.

- 1.7 We will, as far as is practicable, ensure that you are given an equal opportunity to take on Matters or Cases available as a result of entering into this Contract by ensuring that you have an equal share of Duty Slots within any Procurement Areas in which you are required to undertake Contract Work. However, the actual number or value of Matters or Cases will depend on how many eligible Clients request Duty Scheme services whilst you are required to provide Contract Work under a Duty Slot.
- 1.8 You must have capacity to deal with increases in the volume of Contract Work on an ongoing basis. The reasons for increases in the volume of Contract Work in a Procurement Area may include, but are not limited to:
 - (a) changes in the volume of investigations or criminal charges;
 - (b) the opening or movement of Police Stations;
 - (c) changes in the court estate;
 - (d) changes in legislation/justice system.
- 1.9 For the avoidance of doubt, any increase in the value of Contract Work of up to 50% above the Anticipated Contract Work Value in any Procurement Area shall not constitute a material contract change for the purposes of the Public Contracts Regulations 2006 or Clause 13.1.

1.10 The Articipater Cantrac Work Value is set onlin your schedue.

Restrictions on conducting Contract Work Outside your Procurement Area

- 1.11 If the volume of Contract Work changes due to such matters as (without limitation):
 - (a) movement of a Police Station outside of a Procurement Area; or
 - (b) a police decision to interview Clients in a different Procurement Area,

you cannot "follow" work outside the Procurement Area subject to Paragraph 4.61.

Split Procurement Areas and London Procurement Areas

1.12 For the purposes of Paragraph 2.27, in table 1 we set out the 24 Split Procurement Areas, for each of which there is a Linked Procurement Area and in table 2 we set out the 32 London Procurement Areas for each of which there is an Immediately Adjacent London Procurement Area.

Table 1

| Split Procurement Areas | Linked Procurement Areas |
|-------------------------|--------------------------|
| Avon & Somerset 1 | Avon & Somerset 2 |
| Avon & Somerset 2 | Avon & Somerset 1 |
| Cumbria 1 | Cumbria 2 |
| Cumbria 2 | Cumbria 1 |
| Devon & Cornwall 1 | Devon & Cornwall 2 |
| Devon & Cornwall 2 | Devon & Cornwall 1 |

| Dyfed Powys 1 | Dyfed Powys 2 |
|-------------------|-------------------|
| Dyfed Powys 2 | Dyfed Powys 1 |
| Hampshire 1 | Hampshire 2 |
| Hampshire 2 | Hampshire 1 |
| Norfolk 1 | Norfolk 2 |
| Norfolk 2 | Norfolk 1 |
| North Wales 1 | North Wales 2 |
| North Wales 2 | North Wales 1 |
| North Yorkshire 1 | North Yorkshire 2 |
| North Yorkshire 2 | North Yorkshire 1 |
| Northumbria 1 | Northumbria 2 |
| Northumbria 2 | Northumbria 1 |
| Suffolk 1 | Suffolk 2 |
| Suffolk 2 | Suffolk 1 |
| Sussex 1 | Sussex 2 |
| Sussex 2 | Sussex 1 |
| West Mercia 1 | West Mercia 2 |
| West Mercia 2 | West Mercia 1 |

Table 2

| West Mercia 2 | West Mercia 1 |
|--|---|
| | |
| Table 2 | |
| London Procurement Areas (including former names) | Immediately Adjacent London Procurement Areas |
| Barking and Dagenham (Barking Barne (Henden/Barnet) | Rodbridge, Havering, Newham Ben, Handi, Inniko, Haringey, Camden |
| | (Clerkenwell/Hampstead) |
| Bexley | Bromley, Greenwich and Lewisham (Greenwich/Woolwich) |
| Brent | Harrow, Barnet (Hendon/Barnet), Camden (Clerkenwell/Hampstead), Central London, Hammersmith and Fulham (West London), Ealing |
| Bromley | Croydon, Greenwich and Lewisham (Greenwich/Woolwich), Southwark (Tower Bridge), Bexley, Lambeth (Camberwell Green) |
| Camden (Clerkenwell/Hampstead) | Central London, Brent, Haringey, Islington (Highbury Corner), City of London (Bishopsgate), Barnet (Hendon/Barnet) |
| Central London | Hammersmith and Fulham (West London), Brent, City of London (Bishopsgate), Camden |

| 1 | (Clerkenwell/Hampstead), |
|--|---------------------------------|
| | Lambeth (Camberwell Green) |
| City of London | Central London, Islington |
| (Bishopsgate) | (Highbury Corner), Tower |
| (=,================================ | Hamlets (Thames), Hackney |
| | (Old Street), Camden |
| | (Clerkenwell/Hampstead), |
| | Southwatk (Tower Bridge), |
| | Lambeth (Camberwell Green) |
| Croydon | Bromley, Lambeth |
| | (Camberwell Green), Sutton, |
| | Merton (Wimbledon) |
| Ealing | Hammersmith and Fulham |
| | (West London), Hillingdon |
| | (Uxbridge), Heathrow, Harrow, |
| | Brent, Hounslow (Brentford) |
| Enfield | Barnet (Hendon/Barnet), |
| | Haringey, Waltham Forest |
| Greenwich and Lewisham | Southwark (Tower Bridge), |
| (Greenwich/Woolwich) | Bromley, Bexley |
| Hackney (Old | Islington (Highbury Corner), |
| Street) | Haringey, Waltham Forest, |
| Streety | Newham, Tower Hamlets |
| | (Thames), City of London |
| | |
| Hamne smit, and Lulham | B and Centre A 7 A 7 E line |
| (West London) | |
| | Richmond. |
| Haringey | Camden |
| Harrigey | (Clerkenwell/Hampstead), |
| | Enfield, Waltham Forest , |
| | Hackney (Old Street), Islington |
| | (Highbury Corner), Barnet |
| | (Hendon/Barnet) |
| Harrow | Barnet (Hendon/Barnet), |
| | Brent, Hillingdon (Uxbridge), |
| | Heathrow, Ealing |
| Havering | Barking and Dagenham |
| | (Barking), Redbridge |
| Heathrow | Hillingdon (Uxbridge), Harrow, |
| | Ealing, Hounslow (Brentford) |
| Hillingdon (Uxbridge) | Harrow, Ealing, Hounslow |
| (Please note access to this | (Brentford), Heathrow |
| Procurement Area also | |
| includes access to | |
| Heathrow) | |
| Hounslow | Hammersmith and Fulham |
| (Brentford) | (West London), Hillingdon |
| (| (Uxbridge), Ealing, Richmond, |
| | Heathrow |
| Islington (Highbury | Hackney (Old Street), City of |
| ······································ | |

| Corner) | London (Bishopsgate), Camden (Clerkenwell/Hampstead), Haringey |
|-------------------------------|---|
| Kingston-upon-Thames | Richmond-upon-Thames, Merton (Wimbledon), Sutton, Wandsworth (South London) |
| Lambeth (Camberwell Green) | Central London, City of London (Bishopsgate), Southwark (Tower Bridge), Croydon, Merton (Wimbledon), Wandsworth (South London) |
| Merton (Wimbledon) | Sutton, Kingston-upon- Thames, Lambeth (Camberwell Green), Croydon, Wandsworth (South London) |
| Newham | Tower Hamlets (Thames), Hackney (Old Street), Waltham Forest , Redbridge, Barking and Dagenham (Barking) |
| Redbridge | Newham, Waltham Forest, Havering, Barking and Dagenham (Barking) |
| Richmond-upon-Thames | Hammersmith and Fulham (West London), Hounslow (Frentford), Kingston-uppr Tharies, Wandswirth (South Koncon) |
| Southwark (Tower Bridge) | City of London (Bishopsgate), Greenwich and Lewisham (Greenwich/Woolwich), Bromley, Lambeth (Camberwell Green) |
| Sutton | Kingston-upon-Thames, Merton (Wimbledon), Croydon |
| Tower Hamlets (Thames) | City of London (Bishopsgate), Hackney (Old Street), Newham |
| Waltham Forest | Hackney (Old Street), Haringey, Redbridge, Newham, Enfield |
| Wandsworth (South London) | Central London, Hammersmith and Fulham (West London), Richmond, Merton (Wimbledon), Lambeth (Camberwell Green), Kingston- upon-Thames. |

2. Service Standards

Supervisor standards

General

- 2.1 You must:
 - (a) Employ at least one Supervisor who is available to supervise the undertaking of Contract Work on a Full Time Equivalent (FTE) basis in each Office that you must undertake Contract Work in; and
 - (b) such person must at all times during their working hours (except as required for the proper performance of their role (such as attending court and/or Clients) work from one of or any combination of your Offices within the Procurement Area.

Subject to Paragraphs 2.14 and 2.15, if you cease to meet the requirements of this Paragraph your right to undertake work will cease. Any breach of this Paragraph shall be a Fundamental Breach. For the avoidance of doubt, where you undertake Contract Work in respect of more than one Class of Work under this Contract, you may Employ the same Supervisor in respect of each Class of Work.

- 2.2 To qualify as a Supervisor, a person must for the duration of this Contract comply with:
 - (a) the Supervision Standards set out in Paragraphs 2.8 to 2.12 and
 - (b) the Supervisor route of qualification set out in Palagraph 2.13 (as applicable).
- 2.3 All Supervisors must during the Contract, have in the previous 12 months have undertaken at least 350 hours of direct casework (this may include direct (documented supervision), unless the individual works part-time, in which case, the requirement to have at least 350 hours is to be read as 1,050 hours of direct casework in the previous five years.
- 2.4 You must notify us if any Supervisor leaves your organisation, ceases to meet the Supervisor standards set out in this Specification or fails to perform their duties as a Supervisor in a timely manner and with all reasonable skill, care and diligence. Where your Supervisor ceases to meet the Supervisor standards or fails to perform their duties in the manner described, such member of your personnel must immediately cease acting as a Supervisor.
- 2.5 A Supervisor may delegate functions to an Employee who does not meet all the Supervisor standards in this Specification to act as their deputy Supervisor. However, the Supervisor must continue to supervise the deputy Supervisor and have a training and development plan to provide the necessary skills and experience for the deputy Supervisor to become a Supervisor in future.
- 2.6 Your Supervisor(s) must meet the Supervisor standards in this Specification at the time of being appointed as Supervisor and continue to do so in any 12 month period thereafter.
- 2.7 Your Supervisor(s) must take account of any changes in legislation and case law.

Supervision standards

- 2.8 All Supervisors must meet one of the following supervisory skills standards:
 - (a) have supervised at least one Full Time Equivalent (FTE) Designated Fee Earner or Caseworker in the relevant Category of Law and/or Class of Work for at least one year in the previous five year period; or
 - (b) have completed such training covering key supervisory skills we approve from time to time in the previous 12 month period; or
 - (c) have achieved Level 3 or higher National Vocational Qualification NVQ standard (or any replacement from time to time) in supervising in the previous five year period.

The supervision standard in this Paragraph 2.8 will be measured as at the time a person becomes a Supervisor and at any point during the Contract Period when we request confirmation of the supervision standard.

- 2.9 A Supervisor must ensure that all persons performing Contract Work under this Contract have a professional legal qualification or, where a professional legal qualification is not required in respect of Contract Work, that such persons perform a minimum of 12 hours of Contract Work each week in the relevant Category of Law or Class of Work.
- 2.10 Arrangements must be in place to ensure that each Supervisor is able to conduct their rule effect vely including but not limited to the following:
 - (a) designating time to ordur supervision of uch Designated Fee Earner or Caseworker;
 - (b) designating time to be in Offices where Contract Work is being conducted; and
 - (c) ensuring that the level of supervision provided reflects the skills, knowledge and experience of the individual Designated Fee Earner or Caseworker.
- 2.11 Each Supervisor must conduct file reviews for each Designated Fee Earner or Caseworker they supervise. The number of file reviews must reflect the skills, knowledge and experience of the individual. The Supervisor must record the outcome of file reviews, together with the details of corrective action taken (if any).
- 2.12 Where a Designated Fee Earner or Caseworker undertakes Contract Work in a location other than where their Supervisor is based, the Supervisor must conduct, as a minimum, face-to-face supervision at least once per calendar month.

Route to qualify as a Supervisor

- 2.13 In order to meet the requirements to be a Supervisor the individual must have the following:
 - (a) CLAS; and
 - (b) a current non-conditional practising certificate for the previous three years; and

- (c) at any time during the Contract, in the previous 12 months have undertaken a minimum of six Police Station Advice and Assistance cases (of which no more than two can be Police Station Telephone Advice where there is no subsequent Police Station attendance); and
- (d) at any time during the Contract, in the previous 12 months have undertaken:
 - (i) a minimum of 20 magistrates' court Representations and advocacy under a Representation Order; or
 - (ii) undertaken a minimum of 10 magistrates court Representations and advocacy and five Crown Court Representations and advocacy.

Temporary Supervisor absence

- 2.14 If your Supervisor is for any reason temporarily unable to act as such you may for a period of up to six weeks, either:
 - (a) nominate an employed Designated Fee Earner or Caseworker who does not meet all the Supervisor standards set out in this Section to supervise; or
 - (b) nominate an external Supervisor to supervise.
- 2.15 If you estimate that your Supervisor may be unable to supervise for more than hix weeks or following completion of the six week temporary period described in angrap 2.14 the following is not refin to resume Supervision, you must immediately informed an we will decide at our discretion what appropriate change take. This may actual:
 - (a) extending the use of an employed Designated Fee Earner or Caseworker as Supervisor for a limited period;
 - (b) formalising the external Supervision arrangement for a limited period;
 - (c) by written notice specifying that you must put in place another employed Supervisor by such period as the notice specifies; or
 - (d) applying a Sanction.

Minimum Supervisor ratios

- 2.16 The general position under all Classes of Work is that there is a ratio of one Full-Time Equivalent Supervisor to four Designated Fee Earners or Caseworkers in each Procurement Area you must undertake Contract Work in. You must not Employ any Supervisor in respect of a Class of Work who is also a Supervisor for another Provider or any other organisation.
- 2.17 Individuals who only undertake administrative tasks (which you may not claim for under this Contract) or only conduct triage (early diagnosis of the Client's overall legal problem(s)) prior to a matter being opened are not Caseworkers for the purpose of these ratios or otherwise.

Designated Fee Earners

- 2.18 You are required to have a document that identifies all staff, their current jobs, and lines of responsibility. This must cover all Designated Fee Earners and must show:
 - (a) whether the fee-earner is a Solicitor, an Accredited Representative, a Probationary Representative or other non-Solicitor personnel; and
 - (b) any fee-earner codings or PIN numbers used by them.
- 2.19 Where a Designated Fee Earner is an Accredited Representative, you must maintain a record of the evidence of compliance with the requirements needed to maintain Accredited Representative status.
- 2.20 Where a Designated Fee Earner is a Duty Lawyer, you must maintain evidence of compliance with the requirements in Section 6 of this Specification.
- 2.21 The information required in Paragraphs 2.18 to 2.20 above must be retained on a personnel file for each Designated Fee Earner. Alternatively, you must retain the information for all staff together in a single location.
- 2.22 You must designate all fee earners who regularly undertake Contract Work under this Contract for you. For the purposes of designation only, when identifying fee-earners, you may disregard any fee-earning work (which may be Contract Work) which is basic or routine, such as the completion of standard forms, making routine telephone calls, and dispatching standard letters. In addition, you do not have to designate staff who only occasionally undertake a limited amount of work as less than three hours a month
- 2.23 You must design te all Su exists that carry out contract Work, Filex Supervisors, Duty Lawyers, Accredited Representatives and Probationary Representatives employed by you.
- 2.24 You may designate fee-earners not employed by you but whom you instruct regularly.
- 2.25 Any Contract Work that is not performed by an Agent or Delivery Partner must be performed by a Designated Fee Earner.

Office Location

- 2.26 Your Offices are specified in your Schedule.
- 2.27 Save in respect of locations and/or venues which you use to meet Clients on an ad hoc basis, your Offices (of which you must have at least one in your specified Procurement Area unless your specified Procurement Area is within a Split Procurement Area in which case you may have an Office in a Linked Procurement Area or is within a London Procurement Area in which case you may have an Office within the Immediately Adjacent London Procurement Area) must meet the following requirements:
 - (a) contain suitable facilities to interview Clients, witnesses and any other persons in a private interview room;
 - (b) contain separate waiting and interview facilities such as to maintain Client confidentiality;
 - (c) be a secure location suitable for the storage of Client files and other conferential information in a manner consistent with Data

Protection Legislation, Legal Aid Legislation and your professional obligations;

- (d) satisfy any professional requirements of your regulator and be registered as appropriate;
- (e) contain sufficient infrastructure to enable you to deliver Contract Work including:
 - (i) landline telephone;
 - (ii) Internet access including secure email;
 - (iii) fax;
 - (iv) post or DX capacity;
- (f) be able to arrange Client appointments during Business Hours (subject to personnel availability);
- (g) meet any relevant health and safety standards, quality standards, service standards together with additional standards set out in this Contract;
- (h) have constant right of access to the Office at any point during Business Hours;
- (i) the following (non-exhaustive) locations may not be used as an Office for the purp score the Council of the C
 - (ii) vehicles;
 - (iii) residential property;
 - (iv) virtual offices or any such similar arrangement whereby all communication (written, electronic or by telephone) is referred to another location; or
 - (v) serviced offices where you do not have exclusive use of a designated space meeting the general Office requirements;
- (j) a shared Office arrangement is acceptable provided the requirements set out in Paragraphs 2.27(a) to (i) are met. Where you operate an Office in a shared building such as another legal services provider's premises or in a serviced office arrangement you must have a right of access to the Office at all times during Business Hours for the purpose of providing face-to-face legal services at that Office. Any breach of this Paragraph is a Fundamental Breach and we may serve a notice on you terminating your Contract;
- (k) Clients, prospective Clients and other interested parties must be able to contact your organisation by telephone at during normal Business Hours and speak to a representative of your organisation for the purpose of arranging appointments and other meetings and where appropriate to receive advice in emergency cases;

- during non-Business Hours Clients or prospective Clients who telephone must be able to access information about opening hours and who to contact in an emergency. This may be by use of a voice mail message system;
- (m) you must be contactable (through a reasonable medium) at any time by the DSCC for the purpose of notification of Client matters or receipt of instructions;
- (n) you may operate a single contact number regardless of the number of Offices you maintain;
- (o) you may not use premium rate numbers; and
- (p) be located in England or Wales.
- 2.28 You must also ensure that there are arrangements in place to ensure compliance with appropriate standards of supervision at an equivalent level to that outlined in the Relevant Professional Body's code of conduct.

Referral arrangements

- 2.29 You must have appropriate arrangements in operation so that you can refer Clients to another Provider where:
 - (a) you do not provide the services that the Client requires;
 - (b) there is a conflict of interest between two or more Clients wishing to access your services; or
 - (c) yes are required to make a referrat under the ordessonal conduct rules of your Relevant Professional Body.
- 2.30 If you need to refer a Client after you already have an established Client relationship, have undertaken work on a current case or hold case information or documents, you must inform the Client of any cost implication of referral. Information about Advice and Assistance already given and any relevant documentation must be forwarded to the new Provider.
- 2.31 Where you make a referral to another Provider you must ensure, so far as practicable, that the Provider is authorised by us to provide services in the Category of Law or Class most relevant to the Client's problem.
- 2.32 Where you refer an existing Client, such referral should be undertaken in a manner which does not prejudice the Client. You must also keep the Client informed in respect of the progress of such referral. If you are unable (or cease to be able) to perform Contract Work for Clients and you are unable to make any referral to another Provider, your procedures must ensure that you make reasonable endeavours to ensure that your Clients' rights are protected, that they suffer no damage and they are provided with all relevant information.

Key Performance Indicators (KPIs)

2.33 The KPIs are set out in the table in Paragraph 2.39. However, if you do not satisfy a KPI we will not apply any Sanction unless this is authorised under the procedures set out in Clause 11.

- 2.34 The KPIs depend on fair and accurate recording and reporting to us. You must ensure you report appropriately in accordance with our forms and Contract Guide. Material or persistent failure to report outcomes appropriately may lead to Sanctions under Clause 24.
- 2.35 KPIs must be complied with both by your organisation as a whole and also by any Office for which we have issued you with a Schedule.
- 2.36 When assessing compliance with KPI 1 we will consider all relevant cases concluded and reported by you over any period of not less than three months (but not exceeding 12 months). We will consider cases over a period longer than three months if there are insufficient cases to satisfy the minimum volumes set out in Paragraph 2.38 or, if we are not satisfied that the volume of cases concluded within three months is sufficient to reach conclusions about your KPI compliance.
- 2.37 Where we have assessed your compliance with KPI 1 over a period ("the first period") under Paragraph 2.36, in any future assessment of your compliance with that KPI we will not take into account any period which overlaps with the first period.
- 2.38 The minimum volume of cases we will take into account for the purposes of KPI 1 will be 20.
- 2.39 KPIs will be based on Cases concluded within the Contract Period, including those started under any Previous Contract (where applicable).

| KPI Number | The key Eurformance indicators that you must meet in performing Contract Clock in Bry they nonth rolling period |
|---------------|--|
| 1 | You must not incur a reduction of more than 15% of your costs in any 3 month rolling period on Assessment of any of your Claims for: |
| | Police Station Advice and Assistance (Escape Fee Cases); Magistrates' court non-Standard Fees; |
| 2 | You must accept and deal with in accordance with Section 9 a minimum of 98% of referred Cases (howsoever received) from the DSCC for Police Station Advice and Assistance when you are the allocated Provider on a Rota. |
| 3 | You must accept and deal with in accordance with Section 9 a minimum of 90% of the referred Cases under Paragraph 6.22 when acting as a Back-up. |
| 4 | You must ensure that 95% or more of your Cases conclude before any change of Provider under the Contract. |

3. Qualifying Criteria

General Criteria

- 3.1 Each Unit of Work may be subject to Qualifying Criteria as set out below. When a Unit of Work is subject to Qualifying Criteria, you must apply it in the following circumstances:
 - (a) when the application from the prospective Client is made to you; and
 - (b) (except in relation to the Financial Eligibility Tests) when further Contract Work is provided throughout the Matter or Case.
- 3.2 You must refuse to act in respect of any work that does not meet the relevant Qualifying Criteria.
- 3.3 In applying the Qualifying Criteria, you must have regard to any Contract Guide.
- 3.4 The Qualifying Criteria are:
 - (a) Financial Eligibility Test; and/or
 - (b) the "Sufficient Benefit Test"; and/or
 - (c) the "Interests of Justice Test"; and/or
 - (d) the "Advocacy Assistance Merits Test" and/or
 - (e) atortional eigibility dit ria as set on thr tarn Unit of Work in Sution 9 to 1.

Financial Eligibility

- 3.5 Where Financial Eligibility Tests apply to the provision of Advice and Assistance or Advocacy Assistance in this Specification, satisfactory evidence as described in the Contract Guide must be provided to you by the Client before you assess their financial eligibility, subject to Paragraph 3.6 below. The evidence (or a copy of it) must be retained on the file.
- 3.6 You may assess the prospective Client's means without the accompanying evidence only where:
 - (a) it is not practicable to obtain it before commencing the Contract Work; or
 - (b) pre-signature telephone advice is given; or
 - (c) exceptionally, the personal circumstances of the Client make it impracticable for the evidence to be supplied at any point during the Matter or Case.
- 3.7 Unless Paragraph 3.6(c) applies, you must require the Client to provide the evidence as soon as practicable. If satisfactory evidence as described in the Contract Guide of the Client's financial circumstances is not subsequently supplied, then work which is payable by Fixed Fee or Standard Fee may not be claimed. Where work is payable on an Hourly Rates basis, any work carried out by you above two hours cannot be claimed by you as Contract Work. In such circumstances, a note must be made on file.

- 3.8 You may accept clean copies of any evidence described in the Contract Guide as satisfactory evidence. The evidence must be supplied in relation to both the Client and his or her partner if their means are aggregated.
- 3.9 Time spent applying Financial Eligibility Tests and completing the appropriate application form(s) is not remunerated under this Contract unless this Specification provides otherwise, or a fee is claimable under Criminal Remuneration Regulations.

The Sufficient Benefit Test

Advice and Assistance

3.10 The following must be satisfied in order to provide Advice and Assistance under this Contract.

Advice and Assistance may only be provided on legal issues concerning English (or Welsh) law and where there is sufficient benefit to the Client, having regard to the circumstances of the matter, including the personal circumstances of the Client, to justify work or further work being carried out.

- 3.11 This test applies both when the application is granted by you and when further Advice and Assistance is provided throughout the Matter. It must therefore be considered whenever work is carried out on the Matter.
- 3.12 If it becomes apparent that the Sufficient Benefit Test is no longer satisfied then the Advice and Assistance must cease and the Client must be so advised.
- 3.13 You must not claim for Adv ce and Assistance were the Client is seeking advice on non-legal issues. In such cases, you should generally refuse to provide Advice and Assistance at all, or if necessary, cease to provide Advice and Assistance once the issue becomes clear, which would often be at the first interview.
- 3.14 You must not carry out Contract Work, beyond taking initial instructions and advising the Client of his or her options, unless on the evidence available to you at the time the Advice and Assistance is being provided, the Client's case involves a legal issue.
- 3.15 You must also apply the Sufficient Benefit Test to determine the extent of the advice that is required (including whether an attendance is necessary and the length of time which should be spent).
- 3.16 In relation to Police Station Advice and Assistance the Sufficient Benefit Test is satisfied automatically where a Client has a right to legal advice or is a Volunteer under PACE or the equivalent legislation applying to the armed forces in the case of military investigations. This only applies to initial advice at the Police Station and you must still apply the test to determine the extent of the advice, which is required.

Advocacy Assistance

- 3.17 Before commencing Advocacy Assistance on a Matter, you must apply one of the following tests (where appropriate):
 - (a) you must refuse to make a determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance if it appears unreasonable that a determination should be made in the particular circumstances of

the case. When determining whether an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance, the interests of justice, prospects of success and merits of making a determination should be taken into account as well as whether the Client has reasonable grounds for contesting the proceedings;

(b) if the relevant Qualifying Criteria are not met, then you must not make a determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance.

Independent Funding Adjudicator

- 3.18 You must notify the Client of the right to apply to the Independent Funding Adjudicator for a review of your decision not to make a determination that the Client qualifies for, or to withdraw Advocacy Assistance, or our decision not to extend the relevant Upper Limit (see Section 5). If your Client decides to do this, you must inform him or her of the time limit and the approved form required and must keep a record of this on file.
- 3.19 Where work is undertaken within Associated Civil Work, the applicable rights of review are those set out in the current civil specification, the Civil Procedure Regulations and not under this Contract. Applications to the Independent Funding Adjudicator are subject to the rules set out in the Civil Procedure Regulations.
- 3.20 You must inform the Client that a refusal to make a determination in the Client's favour in the magistrates' court may be reviewed in accordance with the Criminal Financial Regulations (if the refusal relates to the Client being line health inelhible) or the triminal Legal Aid (General) Regulations 2013 (if the refusal is on the ground that the interests of Justice do not require the provent tion before the unadistrates court).

4. Carrying out Contract Work

General Powers

4.1 For Advice and Assistance, Advocacy Assistance and Legal Help under Associated Civil Work, the decisions to provide legal services are taken by you on behalf of the Director in accordance with an Authorisation.

Delegated Functions

- 4.2 Delegated Functions extend to all Contract Work and must be exercised by you on behalf of the Director in accordance with the terms of an Authorisation.
- 4.3 The Director may remove any Delegated Functions in accordance with an Authorisation.
- 4.4 Subject to Paragraphs 4.2 and 4.3 above, you may carry out the following actions on behalf of the Director in accordance with an Authorisation:
 - (a) accept an application directly from a Child under Paragraphs 4.28 to 4.30;
 - (b) accept an application on behalf of a Child or Protected Party under Paragraphs 4.25 to 4.27;
 - (c) accept an application by post where permitted in this Specification for particular Units of Work;
 - (d) acceptar application for advice and Assistance from a Client who has received Advice and Assistance From you consider Provider within six months where permitted in this Specification for particular Units of Work;
 - (e) grant (or refuse to grant) Advocacy Assistance;
 - (f) authorise the instruction of Counsel when Advocacy Assistance is given in accordance where permitted under this Specification;
 - (g) grant, refuse, amend or refuse to amend a determination that a Client qualifies for authorised Representation provided on an emergency basis in Associated Civil Work. This power does not extend to judicial review proceedings unless we so authorise, and is subject to any relevant Lord Chancellor's Guidance and does not allow you to grant an application on the ground that the case has a significant wider public interest. Decisions on significant public interest are taken by us;
 - (h) amend or refuse to amend certain limitations to which a determination in respect of Legal Representation made in Associated Civil Work is subject. This power is subject to any relevant Lord Chancellor's Guidance.
- 4.5 You must exercise the Delegated Functions in every appropriate case and the decision may not be referred to your Contract Manager although advice may be sought in cases of difficulty or doubt, especially when the Contract Guide does not cover the particular situation.
- 4.6 The Delegated Functions described in Paragraph 4.4 are available provided they have not been removed by notice to you and are only available in a

Unit of Work, which you must perform (as indicated by your Schedule) in accordance with an Authorisation.

4.7 When you exercise a Delegated Function, you must provide such details of the reasons justifying the exercise of the Delegated Function as may be required by an Authorisation.

Electronic working

- 4.8 All communications with the Director or us relating to Contract Work must be made electronically unless we have notified you that we are prepared to receive communications on paper or otherwise.
- 4.9 We will introduce Mandatory Electronic Working which may be at any time during the Contract Period and we will give you at least three months notice of the date it will take effect (unless we introduce such working on the Contract Start Date, in which case we will have informed you accordingly as part of your tender for this Contract).
- 4.10 When Mandatory Electronic Working is in force under this Contract in accordance with Paragraph 4.9, the ECrime System will be our primary method of communication with you for Contract Work. You will submit associated evidence or requested documentation to the Director and/or us in any manner we may reasonably specify.

Use of Agents, Counsel, Delivery Partners and Approved Third Parties

- 4.11 You may instruct Agents, Counsel, Delivery Partners or Approved Third Parties to carry out ar useist with Contract Work where you are satisfied that it is a meaninerests of your Chemito to say, subject to your compliance with Clause .
- 4.12 You may entrust an entire Matter or Case to:
 - (a) Counsel;
 - (b) Agents subject to Clause 3.2(b); or
 - (c) Delivery Partners subject to Clauses 3.13 to 3.24.
- 4.13 Where you instruct an Agent, Delivery Partner or Counsel you must Claim payment for the work as if you had carried it out directly in accordance with the terms of this Specification. Where you instruct an Agent, Delivery Partner or Counsel to carry out services which are covered by a Fixed Fee, Standard Fee or Graduated Fee, any fees or costs related to your use of the Agent, Delivery Partner or Counsel will be included in the Fixed Fee, Standard Fee or Graduated Fee and may not be claimed separately. This Paragraph does not apply to Assigned Counsel.
- 4.14 It is your responsibility to pay the Agent's, Delivery Partner's or Counsel's fees directly, out of the amount you receive from us by way of the Fixed Fee, Standard Fee or the Graduated Fee and such fees must be paid in accordance with Clause 3.3(b)(i). The fee which you agree to pay the Agent, Delivery Partner or Counsel must not be included in your calculation of costs to determine whether a case is claimable as an Escape Fee Case. This Paragraph does not apply to Assigned Counsel.
- 4.15 You must not rely on the use of any Agent, Delivery Partner or Counsel as evidence of satisfying any of the Service Standards in this Specification.

Solicitors with higher court advocacy rights

- 4.16 A Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights may be instructed to give an opinion or to perform advocacy.
- 4.17 A Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights instructed by you to give an opinion must be from a different organisation from your instructing Solicitor unless undertaking advocacy only. The use of such a Solicitor who must not be a partner in, or employed by, or a consultant to your organisation will ensure that any opinion obtained is independent and objective (in the same way that external Counsel's opinion would be).
- 4.18 Opinions from Solicitors with higher court advocacy rights must comply with the Relevant Professional Bodies' guidelines. They must also be dated and state the Solicitor's name and include a statement confirming that the Solicitor has higher court advocacy rights.
- 4.19 Instructions to Solicitors with higher court advocacy rights must:
 - (a) include a copy of the Representation Order and any amendments to it and any authorities to incur costs; and
 - (b) be endorsed with the reference number of the Representation Order and the Unique File Number, but no fees will be marked on any set of papers so delivered.

Application rules

4.20 In addition to the application rules set out in Paragraphs 4.21 to 4.39, application rules relating to up cific Units of Vions are set out in Sections 9 to 11.

Application forms

- 4.21 Unless the terms of this Specification or we expressly provide otherwise in writing, you must not provide Contract Work unless the Client is within the jurisdiction, and has completed the relevant application form.
- 4.22 Where an application form is required, except in relation to a determination that a Client qualifies for Criminal Proceedings, a copy of the completed form must be kept by you on the file, and its correct completion will be checked upon Audit.
- 4.23 We may prescribe different application forms for different Classes or Units of Work or Clients.
- 4.24 Failure to complete properly the requisite form may lead to the costs of the Matter or Case being disallowed on Assessment. The Financial Eligibility Test (where relevant) and the Client details must be fully completed and the form signed by the Client in your presence. Work carried out before the completion and signing of the form will not be remunerated. Limited exceptions to these principles for Advice and Assistance are contained in Sections 9 to 11 for specific Units of Work.

Application on behalf of a Child or Protected Party

4.25 You may only accept an application for Contract Work on behalf of a Child or Protected Party from:

- (a) in the case of a Child, a parent or guardian or other person in whose care he or she is; or
- (b) in the case of a Protected Party, from a deputy or attorney under the Mental Capacity Act 2005; or
- (c) in the case of a Child or Protected Party, an appropriate adult or any other person acting for the purposes of any proceedings as his or her litigation friend; or
- (d) in the case of a Child or Protected Party, any other person where there is good reason why none of the persons specified in (a) to (c) above can make the application (and that good reason is noted on the file), provided that:
 - (i) there is sufficient connection between the Child or Protected Party and the other person to ensure that the other person is likely to act responsibly in the interests of the Child or Protected Party; and
 - (ii) the other person has sufficient knowledge of the Child or Protected Party, the problem and the Child's or Protected Party's financial circumstances (where relevant) to give proper instructions to you; and
 - (iii) no application may be accepted under Paragraph 4.25(d) if made by a member, director, partner, shareholder, associate or employee of your organisation.
- 4.26 apolic Para plication will Where h u e a ar de e Chil P otecte Paty be in t na e ed n his or her behalf. The form should be completed in the name of the Child or Protected Party but signed by the person who is applying on behalf of the Child or Protected Party with an annotation to that effect.
- 4.27 Where relevant, the appropriate means, of the Child or Protected Party and, in appropriate cases, those who have care and control of, or are liable to maintain, or usually contribute substantially to the Child or Protected Party's maintenance, must be taken into account in applying the Financial Eligibility Test.

Instructions directly from a Child

- 4.28 You may accept instructions directly from a Child in the following circumstances:
 - (a) by exercising the Delegated Function in relation to proceedings which that Child is entitled to defend without a litigation friend; or
 - (b) where only Police Station Advice and Assistance is sought; or
 - (c) where:
 - there is good reason why none of the persons specified in Paragraphs 4.25(a) to (d) can make the application on the Child's behalf; and
 - (ii) the Child is old enough to give instructions and understand the nature of the advice and proceedings.

- 4.29 Where Advocacy Assistance is provided to a Child:
 - (a) the Child must sign the application form him/herself; and
 - (b) you must consider whether it is just and equitable not to aggregate the Child's means with those of the person liable to maintain him or her.
- 4.30 The presumption is that there should be aggregation but you can decide not to aggregate (and assess only the Child's means) if, having regard to all the circumstances, including the age and resources of the Child (and to any conflict of interest), it appears just and equitable to do so. Nonaggregation is more likely to be justified where there is a conflict between the Child and the person liable to maintain him or her.

Postal applications

- 4.31 You may exercise the Delegated Function to accept an application for Advice and Assistance by post from a Client where it is reasonable to do so, but not where the Client is resident outside the European Union unless;
 - (a) such residence is purely temporary and the Client cannot can without serious disadvantage delay the application until he or she has returned to England or Wales; or
 - (b) the Advice and Assistance could not be applied for on the same Matter by a person resident in England or Wales; or
 - (c) is pherwise manopable to accept the application
- 4.32 The Designed Function to grant an application for Adopcacy Assistance will apply to all proceedings for which it is available, as specified in Sections 9 to 11.
- 4.33 Where you use the Delegated Function to grant an application for Advocacy Assistance, a written application is granted by the signature of a practising Solicitor who is a Designated Fee-Earner in your organisation or your Supervisor on the "Declaration and Grant" section of a properly completed application form. The application section of the form must be fully completed and signed by the Client before signature by you. The grant will not operate retrospectively.
- 4.34 If a written application is not required under this Specification, a check should be made that the Client satisfies any scope limitations and Qualifying Criteria and a note should be made on file.
- 4.35 The Delegated Function to grant Advocacy Assistance carries with it the corresponding duty to refuse it when any applicable Qualifying Criteria are not satisfied. When refusing, you should make it clear that you are doing so on behalf of us and applying the terms of the Contract.
- 4.36 The Delegated Function to self-authorise the instruction of Counsel in Advocacy Assistance proceedings must be exercised in accordance with the provisions relating to the instruction of Counsel set out in this Specification.
- 4.37 The Delegated Functions set out in Paragraph 4.4(g) and (h) above which only apply to Associated Civil Work must be exercised in accordance with the Civil Merits Regulations and Civil Procedure Regulations. You must

only exercise these Delegated Functions if your Office meets the Quality Standard, in accordance with an Authorisation.

- 4.38 Where you must exercise the Delegated Function to accept an application for Advice and Assistance from a Client who has received Advice and Assistance from you or another Provider within six months under Paragraph 4.4(d) in respect of the same Matter, as previous Advice and Assistance has already been received, it must only be reasonable for you to incur limited further costs. Although this will depend on all the circumstances of the case, on a second or subsequent change of Provider the actual provision of Advice and Assistance is less likely to be justified and the costs, which are likely to be considered reasonable, will reduce.
- 4.39 The Delegated Function in Paragraph 4.4(d) above does not operate retrospectively. Work done prior to the date of exercise of the Delegated Function cannot be remunerated and should be disregarded in the calculation of work done when submitting a costs Claim.

Unique File Numbers (UFN) and filing requirements

- 4.40 Before your first point of contact with us on any Matter or Case, you must assign a UFN in the format set out in Paragraph 4.41 to each separate Matter or Case other than those involving only the provision of Contract Work by a court Duty Lawyer acting as such.
- 4.41 The UFN must be calculated with reference to the date on which you first undertook Contract Work for the Client (which may be earlier than the date on which the UFN is actually assigned). You must use the following UFN formal, which i:
 - (a) the data on which Contract Mork was first undertaken for the Client in the Matter or Case set out in the six digit numerical format of DDMMYY; followed by
 - (b) a "/" followed by;
 - (c) a sequential number unique to that day. The numerical sequence part of the UFN will return to 001 at the beginning of each day.

Boundaries between Classes and Units of Work

- 4.42 Advice and Assistance does not extend to cover Representation, no matter what the circumstances of the Client or the Matter or Case. Where a determination has been made you must not Claim for, or grant, further Advice and Assistance or Advocacy Assistance to the Client on the same Matter, which gave rise to the Criminal Proceedings, unless a Criminal Investigation is ongoing in respect of other offences relating to the same Matter. Where Representation is available, you must make an application at the earliest opportunity.
- 4.43 Work for the same Client may be treated as a separate Matter if it involves the provision of Advice and Assistance or Advocacy Assistance under this Contract on a legal issue which amounts to a genuinely separate problem requiring a separate application (where relevant) and which can be claimed separately in accordance with this Specification.
- 4.44 You must identify, and record on the appropriate Matter or Case file, any point at which the work, which you are performing for a Client, becomes a separate Matter or Case.

- 4.45 Where two or more separate Matters or Cases arise, each one must be the subject of a separate application form and determination (where relevant). You must decide whether you may Claim the work under this Contract and the appropriate Qualifying Criteria will apply to each Matter or Case.
- 4.46 Where two Matters are genuinely different problems requiring separate advice at the same time on one occasion only, then they must be treated as the same Matter, despite the fact that they would normally be treated as separate Matters.
- 4.47 Where two or more Matters arise from the same set of circumstances, they must not be treated as separate Matters for the purposes of Police Station Advice and Assistance.
- 4.48 Where two or more Cases would be dealt with under one determination or as part of the same Case, one application form must be completed and the Case must be treated as one matter.
- 4.49 In each Matter or Case, a single application form must be completed to identify the issues and provide general, preliminary advice. If one legal issue is identified then the original, single application should be used for the provision of any further Advice and Assistance. The following points should be noted:
 - (a) the fact that you may be giving initial advice to the Client about potentially different outcomes arising from the same set of originating circumstances does not in itself mean they are separate Matters; and
 - (b) the fact that dircums a ceschave charged of derelowents have obcurred as the case have progress d will not dear that a separate Matter arises if the Advice and Assistance continues to be provided on the same overall legal issue.
- 4.50 Where multiple application forms are used then you must record the reasons on file and be able to justify your decision on Assessment or Audit.
- 4.51 Duplicated work must not be claimed on related files.
- 4.52 Where different fee-earners undertake work for the same Client on different Matters, care must be exercised to ensure that no duplication of work takes place. If it subsequently comes to light that more than one fee-earner has undertaken work for the same Client on the same Matter then a check must be made to ensure that there has been no duplication. If duplicated work has been claimed in error, you must notify us.
- 4.53 If a Client seeks advice as to whether he or she should change Provider from a Provider already providing Advice and Assistance it is not justified to consider this as a separate Matter to the advice being given by the previous Provider. Paragraph 4.38 must be applied before any advice is given as a separate Matter.
- 4.54 Charges laid at the same time which are dealt with under one determination, or are heard together, or form part of the same Case, must be dealt with as one Case.
- 4.55 Advice given on related issues, which could be considered to be a "series of offences", must be dealt with as a single case, rather than separate cases. For the avoidance of doubt, in respect of a "series of offences" where the advice is provided under the Duty Scheme in respect of an offence, all

subsequent related offences must be claimed under this Contract and vice versa in respect of the 2015 Own Client Crime Contract. You will note on the Client file where a case involves a "series of offences".

4.56 You must not submit a Claim for the same Matter or Case under both this Contract and the 2015 Own Client Crime Contract you hold. Where the Advice and Assistance or Advocacy Assistance is provided in respect of a Matter or Case under the Duty Scheme then your Claim must be submitted under this Contract. Otherwise your Claim must be submitted under your 2015 Own Client Crime Contract.

Matter or Case ends

- 4.57 A Matter or Case ends when any of the following events occurs:
 - (a) where work is undertaken in the Criminal Investigations Class, when the Investigation has concluded, either by way of the Client being charged or reported for summons, or the Matter being disposed of in any other way;
 - (b) when you are notified that no further action is being taken in relation to a Criminal Investigation (or that the Investigation will not proceed for some other reason);
 - (c) when you are notified that Criminal Proceedings are discontinued, withdrawn, discharged or that no evidence is offered (or that the Proceedings will not proceed for some other reason);
 - (d) there Leval Hain is given in associated Civil Work under Section 11, when a determination that an inervitual durifies for Legal Representation is made for the same client assimult from the same Matter;
 - (e) the Matter or Case has concluded;
 - (f) the Client decides to act in person;
 - (g) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Matter or Case;
 - (h) it is unclear whether further work will be required or not and/or the Client fails to give instructions for two months (unless the Matter is on hold);
 - the Matter or Case begins to be paid outside this Contract (save for circumstances in which you have applied for prior authority to instruct an expert, or a Queen's Counsel (QC), that prior authority application has been refused, and the Client wishes to use his or her own money to pay for that expert or QC);
 - (j) you have informed the Client that the provision of Contract Work is no longer justified and no appeal is submitted or pending;
 - (k) in the Criminal Proceedings Class of Work only, when it comes to your knowledge that a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation has been withdrawn;
 - (I) you can no longer act due to a conflict of interest or the Client is referred to, or instructs, another Provider. The Matter or Case ends

either on the date of referral or when a new Solicitor is instructed, whichever occurs first;

- (m) you are notified that the Case has been classified as a VHCC;
- (n) the Client is no longer competent to give instructions;
- (o) the Client dies.
- 4.58 The reason for a Matter or Case ending must be evident from your file. You must submit your Claim for payment in accordance with the provisions of Section 3 to us within three months of the Matter or Case ending.
- 4.59 Where you have agreed with the Client that the Matter or Case is on hold, Paragraph 4.57(g) above will not be satisfied. The Matter will, however, end under that Paragraph where instructions are required from the Client and he or she fails to respond.

Continuity of service

- 4.60 Where you commence Contract Work for a Client then, unless any circumstances arise which would prevent you from acting in accordance with an express provision of this Contract or any relevant rules of professional conduct, you must continue to advise, assist or represent that Client until the Matter or Case ends under this Contract. You will provide criminal legal aid services for a Client from the point of request at the Police Station (on duty) to the point of sentence at the magistrates/crown court. Any material breach of this requirement will be a Fundamental Breact.
- 4.61 A 2015 ict tha ler with that t ai de lime nt hð contract to deliver Contract Work in one Procurement Area will not permit that Provider to deliver Contract Work in another Procurement Area, except where a case crosses Procurement Area boundaries. Where a case crosses the Procurement Area boundary (for example, where a case is transferred to a court in a different Procurement Area) the Provider holding the 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract will follow the Client to the other Procurement Area.
- 4.62 Paragraph 4.60 does not override the circumstances in which a retainer may be terminated as set out in your professional code of conduct.

Change of Provider

- 4.63 The provisions set out in regulation 14 of the Criminal Legal Aid (Determinations by a Court and Choice of Representative) Regulations 2013 apply in relation to a change of Provider.
- 4.64 If you have provided Contract Work to a Client and:
 - (a) that Client chooses to instruct another Provider with regard to the same Matter or Case; or
 - (b) a new Provider is assigned by an amendment to a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation,

you must without delay send all relevant papers and other material in your possession relating to the proceedings to the new Provider.

- 4.65 If a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation is amended to show a new Provider, the date on which the amendment came to the knowledge of the original Provider is deemed to be the date on which the Case ends for the purposes of any Claim.
- 4.66 Where there is a change of Provider, the provisions of Sections 9 to 11 apply when determining which fees may be claimed.
- 4.67 Paragraphs 4.63 to 4.66 must be read in conjunction with the specific provisions on Units of Work in Sections 9 to 11.

Misrepresentation by Clients

- 4.68 If you know or suspect that a Client has:
 - (a) failed without good reason to provide information or documents relevant to either your decision to carry out Contract Work on his or her behalf; or
 - (b) in providing required information or documents in relation to Contract Work has made a statement or representation knowing or believing it to be false,

then you must immediately cease work and report the relevant circumstances to your Contract Manager.

- 4.69 We may require you to submit your entire file of papers to us.
- 4.70 You may submit a liain for work carried out up until that point. The application form signed by the Client will incorporate an agreement by the Client of repay to ut any coses we hay out to solve the matter in the event of the Client having withheld or misrepresented information with the intention of appearing to qualify for Contract Work.

5. Remuneration for Contract Work

- 5.1 Fees for Contract Work you undertake are set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 5.2 The basis on which we assess Claims is set out in Section 8.
- 5.3 Payment for Contract Work undertaken under this Contract is based on Hourly Rates, Fixed Fees, Graduated Fees or Standard Fees, depending on Classes or Units of Work. The Criminal Remuneration Regulations sets out the payment structure and limits on claims for each Unit of Work.
- 5.4 All payment rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations are hourly, except where otherwise indicated and exclusive of VAT.
- 5.5 You may only claim a London fee where the following conditions are satisfied:
 - (a) you have a Schedule requiring you to undertake Contract Work in a London Procurement Area; and
 - (b) you are contacted by the DSCC in respect of a Client situated in a Police Station within that Procurement Area; or
 - (c) your first attendance on the Client is as a court Duty Lawyer at a court in that Procurement Area.

For the avoidance of doubt; where a Matter commences in a Procurement Area matrix nor a Luncon Procurement Area but attendances or hearings take prace in allor don Procurement Alea you may but dam allondon fee.

Time standards

- 5.6 For the purposes of claiming under this Specification, you must calculate the cost of Contract Work in six minute units with numbers of letters written and telephone calls made or received calculated by reference to the appropriate remuneration rate.
- 5.7 When your Claims are assessed, the test for the Assessor determining a Claim is whether the work appears to have been reasonably done and the time as claimed (excluding time spent on routine letters and calls) is reasonable.

Upper Limits on Claims

- 5.8 You may Claim Contract Work only up to the amount of any Upper Limit set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations. Representation Orders issued in Prescribed Proceedings in the Crown Court are subject to an Upper Limit which applies in the same way as a Costs Limitation. If you consider that your costs will exceed the Upper Limit you must apply to us for a formal extension under Paragraphs 5.9 to 5.14. You must continue to have regard to any Qualifying Criteria throughout the Matter or Case, and must only perform such work as is reasonable in each Matter or Case. Paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 and in the Costs Assessment Manual will be applied on Assessment.
- 5.9 You will not be paid more than the Upper Limit unless that limit has previously been extended by us in accordance with the provisions of this Specification (or in the case of Associated Civil Work, the provisions of the current civil Specification).

- 5.10 An application for authority to exceed the Upper Limit must be made to us on a form specified by us.
- 5.11 In order that we can monitor high cost matters you must not exceed the Upper Limit without our authority. The Director may grant or refuse such authority on our behalf. If authority is granted, the Director will set a new Upper Limit on the Matter, above which payment will not be made unless you have applied for and been granted further authority.
- 5.12 Authority will not be granted by the Director unless the work carried out to date and the further work proposed is reasonable in accordance with the Contract Guide and the Sufficient Benefit Test (where applicable) and any other relevant Qualifying Criteria continue to be satisfied.
- 5.13 Extensions cannot be granted retrospectively. When circumstances change such that it is necessary to carry out substantively different work from that envisaged in the extension granted, a separate extension will need to be considered.
- 5.14 Where the Sufficient Benefit Test applies to a Unit of Work, you must reapply the Sufficient Benefit Test before any extension is sought in relation to that Unit of Work.
- 5.15 If authority is granted to exceed the Upper Limit you may claim at the appropriate payment rate under this Specification for the work actually and reasonably carried out in accordance with the Sufficient Benefit Test (where it applies), up to a maximum of the amount authorised by us in the particular Matter or Case.
- 5.16 If we refuse to grant an extension to the Upper Amil, a right of review arises to an odependent Fulding /dj did tor in accordance with Section 3.
- 5.17 The Upper Limits set by us may vary according to the type of Contract Work provided by individual Providers.
- 5.18 The Upper Limits set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations are inclusive of profit costs, Disbursements and Counsel's fees properly incurred by you in connection with the Contract Work, but exclusive of VAT.
- 5.19 You will not be paid under this Contract for any work undertaken in excess of the upper limit if an extension has not been obtained. Where an extension to the Upper Limit has been granted on the basis of certain work being undertaken, then the costs (including Disbursements) of other work not previously specified may be disallowed as it does not fall within the scope of the extension granted, unless there are circumstances which justify the unanticipated work as reasonable. This is an issue for determination on Assessment.

Monthly Payments

- 5.20 Subject to Paragraphs 5.21 and 5.22 we will make Monthly Payments in respect of the following Contract Work in accordance with the Monthly Payment Protocol:
 - (a) in the Criminal Investigations Class of Work, all Units of Work;
 - (b) in the Criminal Proceedings Class of Work, all Units of Work including Crown Court Representation in Prescribed Proceedings or as specified in Paragraph 10.109, but excluding Crown Court Representation

where the payment is governed by the Criminal Remuneration Regulations; and

- (c) in Associated Civil Work, all Units of Work except for Legal Representation under a Certificate.
- 5.21 Each Monthly Payment is triggered by our receipt from you, within 20 days after the end of the previous month, of the appropriate Contract Report Forms. Late receipt by us of the Contract Report Forms will delay your next Monthly Payment and may result in you failing to receive your Monthly Payment until the following month.
- 5.22 If we reasonably anticipate at the start of a Schedule that you will claim the annual equivalent of £2,500 or less for Monthly Payments work in the period of that Schedule and where you have not opted to receive Variable Monthly Payments, we will not pay you Standard Monthly Payments in respect of this work but will instead pay you following submission of Claims for this work made in accordance with this Contract.
- 5.23 We will set the amount of Standard Monthly Payments with the aim of making good any underpayments and recovering any overpayments arising under any previous Schedule.
- 5.24 Your Monthly Payments may be reviewed and amended but only where this is consistent with the Monthly Payment Protocol. We will only amend the Monthly Payment Protocol during the Contract Period by agreement with the Consultative Bodies or in accordance with the principles and procedures set out in Clause 13 (as if the Monthly Payment Protocol were a Contract Pacurent)

Payment for CownCourt Legresentation OVV

5.25 Where a Representation Order is issued for Crown Court work (excluding Prescribed Proceedings or as specified under Paragraph 10.109) or Administrative Court, you must submit your claim in accordance with the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.

Payment for Legal Representation in Associated Civil Work

5.26 We will pay for Legal Representation in Associated Civil Work in accordance with the terms of the current civil contract.

Prior authority

- 5.27 Where you consider it necessary for the proper conduct of Criminal Proceedings for costs to be incurred under a Representation Order by taking any of the following steps:
 - (a) obtaining a written report or opinion of one or more experts;
 - (b) employing a person to provide a written report or opinion (otherwise than as an expert);
 - (c) obtaining any transcripts or recordings, including police questioning of suspects;
 - (d) in magistrates' courts only, where a determination provides for the services of Solicitor and Counsel, instructing a QC alone without junior Counsel;

(e) performing an act which is either unusual in its nature or involves unusually large expenditure,

you may apply to us for prior authority before the expenditure is incurred.

- 5.28 If an application for prior authority is refused or partially refused by us, the application will automatically be referred to an Assessor. If the Assessor refuses an application, there is no right of appeal but a fresh application may be made at any time.
- 5.29 The effect of obtaining a prior authority is that no question as to the step taken or the amount authorised will be raised on Assessment of your claim, unless you knew or ought reasonably to have known before incurring the costs, that the purpose of the authority had failed or become irrelevant or unnecessary.
- 5.30 An application for prior authority must be made by application to the Director using the relevant form approved by us and applying any relevant Contract Guide.
- 5.31 An application for prior authority cannot be granted retrospectively. Any application must be made in advance of the relevant expenditure being incurred.
- 5.32 Applying for prior authority is not mandatory. If permission to incur the expenditure is not sought or refused, the costs may still be allowed on Assessment if the expenditure was reasonably incurred. The same principle applies if the amount authorised is exceeded.
- 5.33 of ho will be in Amour cl lec ir r spe ised ts t (ert he Criminal p ovi ton accorda ce ith the rate and ίt n Remuneration Regulations. The prior authority will specify the type of expenditure authorised, a maximum amount and may specify a maximum rate. This prior authority must be submitted with any Claim for payment.
- 5.34 An application for prior authority will be granted if the expense is necessary and reasonable having regard to the nature of the proceedings. The application may be granted subject to such terms and conditions as are appropriate.
- 5.35 An application for prior authority will be refused:
 - (a) where the application is for tendering expert evidence or the reports in question have been or could be ordered by the court in consideration of a disposal under the Mental Health Act 1983 or community order with a requirement for treatment and would thus be payable out of central funds;
 - (b) where the application is in respect of a medical assessment for which it would be reasonable to expect alternative funding to be used;
 - (c) for photocopying done "in house" which is an Office overhead, unless the circumstances are unusual, or the documents to be copied are unusually numerous in relation to the nature of the case;
 - (d) where the application is for a conference with Counsel to obtain Counsel's written opinion (unless Counsel is instructed as an expert);
 - (e) where the application is to attend a distant court this is a matter for costs Assessment;

- (f) where the application is to cover witness expenses;
- (g) where the application is for a second expert report where the Client disagrees with the findings of the first expert's report.
- 5.36 The circumstances in which you may be paid other than under this Contract where a prior authority is refused are set out in Section 8.

Disbursements

- 5.37 We may prescribe types of Disbursements, which may or may not be incurred in the provision of Advice and Assistance, Advocacy Assistance or Representation. Payment of Approved Third Party fees incurred by you in relation to any Contract Work will not exceed any maximum rates set by us, unless authority has been granted to exceed the limit in the particular case. We may specify maximum rates payable by reference to type of expert and activity (such as reports, attending conferences or court hearings). Subject to any such limits and the provisions set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations the amounts claimed for expert fees should be justified on Assessment by us in the normal way.
- 5.38 Disbursements may be incurred where it is in the best interests of the Client to do so and it is reasonable for you to incur the Disbursement for the purpose of giving Advice and Assistance, Advocacy Assistance or Representation to the Client and the amount of the Disbursement is reasonable.
- 5.39 Disbu nitor your use of exp anations and Disbur sse her is where it is justifica Cin s n ce m st onl lır. in the Client's best interests to do so in the particular circumstances, subject to the provision as to reasonableness and to the Contract Guide. You must produce a receipted invoice or voucher in support of any Disbursement claimed.
- 5.40 A non-exhaustive list of Disbursements, which may or may not be incurred in the provision of Advice and Assistance (including Advocacy Assistance) appears in the table below. Any Disbursements appearing in section A of the table below can only be incurred in any circumstances if it is reasonable to do so for the purposes of providing Advice and Assistance in relation to that Matter and if the amount is reasonable.

| Section A |
|---|
| Disbursements which may be incurred |
| Birth and other certificates |
| Counsel's fees |
| Enquiry Agents' and interpreters' fees |
| Experts' fees including medical reports |
| Fees recoverable on oaths |
| Newspaper advertisements |
| Photographers' accounts |
| Provider's travelling expenses |
| Section B |
| Disbursements which may not be incurred |
| Clients' travelling and accommodation expenses |
| Court fees unless for a search/photocopies |
| Accommodation/hotel expenses incurred by Duty Solicitors |
| Any separate administration fee charged by an expert, where |

'administration fee' includes but is not limited to a fee in respect of offices and consultation rooms, administrative support including typing services, subsistence and couriers
A cancellation fee charged by an expert where the notice of cancellation was given to the expert more than 72 hours before the relevant hearing or appointment

- 5.41 If you are considering incurring a Disbursement which appears in neither table then you must consider whether the Disbursement is recoverable or not by reference to its purpose.
- 5.42 The cost of the provision of legal advice by a person who is neither a lawyer nor supervised by a lawyer must not be treated as a Disbursement. The assistance of a non-lawyer can be sought but you must absorb this as an overhead rather than charge it as a Disbursement.
- 5.43 In deciding whether the amount sought is reasonable regard must be had to all the circumstances including the purpose of the Disbursement in the context of the particular case (that is, having regard to the justification and need for it as against the value and importance of the case), the particular service involved, the extent to which there is a choice of alternative service providers and whether all elements of the service are justified in the particular case and at the particular time.
- 5.44 Where the opinion of Counsel or another expert is required on a question of foreign law, this cannot be covered by Advice and Assistance. In appropriate cases, an application for Legal Representation should be made.

Witness experies / ithorawn

5.45 Payment to a vitness at ending our to giv. Vidence in Criminal Proceedings cannot be claimed under this Contract, unless there is a direction from the court that the witness expenses may not be claimed from central funds and they are not recoverable from any other source. If the court does so direct, you must still satisfy us that the expense was reasonably incurred.

Solicitors with higher court advocacy rights - remuneration

- 5.46 When you have instructed a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights, their charges are included in your bill as profit costs. This is subject to the exception outlined in Paragraph 5.47.
- 5.47 When a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights (from a different organisation) provides a legal opinion, that Solicitor's charges must be included as a Disbursement in the instructing Solicitor's bill. This recognises that the Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights is providing the same service as Counsel.
- 5.48 If a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights acts as an advocate on behalf of his or her own organisation or is instructed as an advocate on behalf of another organisation when higher court advocacy rights are not required, his or her charges must be included in the instructing Solicitor's bill as profit costs in the normal way. Where, however, he or she acts as an advocate for another organisation and higher court advocacy rights are required, his or her charges may be included as a Disbursement in the instructing Solicitor's bill.

- 5.49 There is no obligation to claim the costs of a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights as a Disbursement. This is an option and they may still be claimed as profit costs.
- 5.50 Payment should be claimed at the relevant "preparation rate". If the payment is properly claimed as a Disbursement the appropriate Hourly Rate depends upon the rate which the Solicitor providing the opinion is entitled to charge. It does not depend upon the rate that the conducting Solicitor is entitled to charge.
- 5.51 When advocacy is performed by a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights, the appropriate rate is that for advocacy by a Solicitor (not Counsel). The fact that the Solicitor has higher court advocacy rights does not affect the amount chargeable. Where advocacy performed by a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights is properly claimed as a Disbursement, the appropriate Hourly Rate depends upon the rate which the Solicitor performing the advocacy is entitled to charge. It does not depend upon the rate that the conducting Solicitor is entitled to charge.
- 5.52 The provisions in Sections 9 to 11 governing or prescribing payment (and any enhancement or "mark-up" which the instructed Solicitor wishes to claim) are applicable.
- 5.53 On Supreme Court costs Assessments, payment for preparing petitions for permission to appeal to the Supreme Court, and for any advocacy at such permission hearings, are subject to the maximum rate that would be payable to junior Counsel for such work.
- 5.54 When work done by a Soliciter with higher court advecacy rights is properly claimed as a Distursement that Solvitor must send the conducting Splicit r in i voile for the work.
- 5.55 The invoice must detail the work done, the time spent, the payment rate applied (without any element of enhancement or other "mark-up") and VAT. If any enhancement or "mark-up" is claimed, this must be shown separately with reasons why it is claimed.
- 5.56 Where the work done was advocacy before a court where higher court advocacy rights were required, this must be stated on the invoice.
- 5.57 Disbursements incurred in instructing a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights are subject to the provisions in this Contract for Payment on Account of Disbursements.
- 5.58 Applications for Payments on Account must be made by the conducting Solicitor (not the instructed Solicitor) with the receipted invoice.
- 5.59 The amount claimed on account should be at the appropriate rate but without any element of enhancement or "mark-up". Enhancement or "mark-up" will not be paid on account but may be payable after the final bill has been assessed.
- 5.60 All payments by us are made to you. There is no provision for paying Solicitors with higher court advocacy rights directly.
- 5.61 When a conducting Solicitor has included, as a Disbursement in his or her bill, the charges of a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights, the minimum sum, which the conducting Solicitor must pay that Solicitor, is the full amount of the payment which he or she receives for that work.

- 5.62 Where work done by a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights is claimable as a Disbursement by the conducting Solicitor, it should be shown as such in his or her bill and Claim for payment and any Claim for Payment on Account.
- 5.63 In each case, a copy of the receipted invoice should be attached and the form or bill should set out the work that was done and the fact that it was done by a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights. This is necessary to enable the work to be properly assessed.
- 5.64 Value for money should be a consideration for a conducting Solicitor in deciding whom to instruct to provide an opinion or perform advocacy services.
- 5.65 Paragraphs 4.16 to 4.19 and 5.46 to 5.65 apply to any Contract Work undertaken by a Solicitor with higher court advocacy rights.

Non-chargeable work

- 5.66 Save as otherwise provided by this Specification, payment will not be made under it for the time you spend on purely administrative matters.
- 5.67 You will only be paid under this Contract for work directly involved in the provision of legal services to the Client. Thus you will not be paid for time spent in opening and setting up files, the maintenance of time or costing records or in meeting the administrative requirements of your Contract and completing the Claim for costs. You may charge for work done in the exercise of Delegated Functions and recording of such exercise.
- 5.68 Unless the case if volve (a nonel, de eloping) unu valor difficult point of law, justifying eit enlegal research by y u of the obtaining of an opinion from Counsel or a Solicitor with higher rights of audience, time spent on legal research will not normally be paid for as Contract Work.

Standards of Contract Work

- 5.69 Contract Work must be undertaken by a competent and experienced adviser in accordance with this Contract.
- 5.70 Paragraph 5.68 does not prevent you from undertaking reasonable checks of the current law in the normal course of Contract Work and does not prevent payment for the application of the law to the facts of the case, provided that the time spent is reasonable.
- 5.71 Where additional work has been undertaken as a result of your error or omission, resulting in additional costs being incurred unnecessarily, you must not Claim payment under this Specification.

6. Duty Scheme Rules

- 6.1 The obligation to undertake Contract Work on Duty Schemes in your specified Procurement Area is yours and not that of the individual Duty Lawyers.
- 6.2 Subject to Clause 3, you must ensure that all Contract Work allocated to you under this Contract is covered by you in accordance with the terms of this Contract.
- 6.3 You may use third parties in respect of who we have given our consent in accordance with Clause 3 and Designated Fee Earners to carry out Contract Work on Duty Schemes in your specified Procurement Area.
- 6.4 You will remain responsible to us for the fulfilment of all of your obligations under this Contract irrespective of whether you have appointed a third party pursuant to Clause 3 in respect of the same.
- 6.5 You must undertake Contract Work on Duty Schemes in only the Procurement Areas set out in your Schedule.
- 6.6 We will allocate you an equal share of Duty Slots to other Providers that hold a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract in the Procurement Area. We do not guarantee the volume of Contract Work that may result from these Duty Slots as this depends on the number of eligible Clients who choose to receive services from a Duty Lawyer. We will manage and place you on Rota(s) and Panel(s) in accordance with the Specification and any Contract Guide we may issue.

Competence requirements for beronin a Duty Duver

- 6.7 You must ensure that Duty Lawyers are competent to do carry out Contract Work. This can be done either by ensuring that Duty Lawyers have been accredited under parts one and two of stage one of the Law Society's CLAS or previously been members of a Police Station and a magistrates' court Scheme as a Duty Lawyer (in accordance with Previous Contracts).
- 6.8 You will verify that Duty Lawyers are competent to undertake Contract Work by checking their Accreditation.

Continued entitlement to deploy Duty Lawyers

- 6.9 Your entitlement to use Duty Lawyers to undertake Contract Work under this Contract is dependent on them:
 - (a) undertaking at least two hours CPD annually on issues relevant to the law, practice and procedure in the Police Station or magistrates' courts; and
 - (b) continuing to undertake Contract Work generally as evidenced by conducting at least 24 Police Station attendances and 12 magistrates' court attendances (Duty Lawyer or Own Provider) in each 12 month rolling period, including at least one Police Station attendance each month and one magistrates' court attendance every four months.
- 6.10 Duty Lawyers (and any Accredited Representatives used by you) must not be special constables.
- 6.11 Where:

- (a) a Duty Lawyer is under investigation, faces an outstanding criminal charge or has been convicted of a criminal offence which is not treated as spent under the Rehabilitation of Offenders Act 1974; or
- (b) a Duty Lawyer has been the subject of any adverse findings by the Relevant Professional Bodies, Adjudication Committee of the Solicitors Regulation Authority or by the Solicitors Disciplinary Tribunal, or where any complaint or application to either body has not been determined,

you will not use them to undertake Contract Work and will notify your Contract Manager.

Management of Schemes

Rotas

- 6.12 We will produce Rotas for Procurement Areas and you must comply with those Rotas that apply to your specified Procurement Area.
- 6.13 We will normally produce Rotas covering a period of six to 12 months and will normally issue Rotas one month before the start date of the Rotas. Operational requirements may necessitate Rotas of a shorter length being produced.
- 6.14 We may change Rotas to correct minor errors or omissions. One month's notice will be given of any such amendment unless operational reasons outside our control necessitate having to give a shorter period of notice.
- 6.15 Subjed 6. l6 ν re s gr ficar tas are required (for exa hple Po ce ta ard modificat urt closures) we will due to consult the Providers that hold a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract in the relevant Procurement Area and if applicable appropriate magistrates' courts (such process of consultation to last no longer than three weeks unless we specify otherwise) and will decide (without limitation):
 - (a) whether there should be attendance or Call In (whether by Rota or Panel) cover, or a combination of both, for each relevant Procurement Area;
 - (b) whether there should be Rota or Panel cover, or a combination of both, for each relevant Police Station Scheme; and
 - (c) the times during which such arrangements shall be in operation.
- 6.16 Where significant changes to Rotas are required to deal with an emergency situation, we may make such changes without consultation with Providers or magistrates courts.

Slot allocation

6.17 For the Rotas in each Procurement Area we will create a list of Duty Slots. We reserve the right to amend the Duty Slots in certain circumstances (for example, to make changes to Police Station or court activities). Providers that hold a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract in the relevant Procurement Area will be allocated Duty Slots on an equal basis, however there is no guaranteed minimum allocation of Duty Slots.

- 6.18 Copies of any Duty Slot allocation in respect of the Rota (or list for a Call In Scheme) will be sent, as appropriate, to the magistrates' court, the DSCC and each Provider that holds a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract in the relevant Procurement Area.
- 6.19 A Duty Provider may request a change to the Duty Slot allocation within its specified Procurement Area, but any decision made in relation to accepting such a request from a Duty Provider is at our absolute discretion.

Panels

- 6.20 Panel work will be allocated to you by the DSCC (for Police Station Advice and Assistance) in a consecutive sequence and you must comply with such work allocated to you.
- 6.21 Court Panel schemes may be organised by a 'rota' arrangement, whereby the members of that Panel are told in advance when they are to attend the court, or by way of a 'panel', whereby the court telephones the providers in a consecutive sequence when they are required to attend.

Back-up and unusual demands

- 6.22 You may undertake Back-up work from the DSCC on Duty Schemes in your specified Procurement Area.
- 6.23 If additional Duty Lawyers are required at short notice to respond to unusual demands the DSCC will call Duty Lawyers from other Providers that hold a 2017 Duty Provider Crime Contract in the relevant Procurement Area using acc-up.
- 6.24 We will take steps to ensure that potential Clients are made aware of the availability of the Duty Lawyer at Police Stations and magistrates' courts.

Services cases

6.25 We may introduce a special panel for cases where Services Persons require Advice and Assistance and Advocacy Assistance.

Client's right to instruct another Provider

- 6.26 You must ensure that all staff undertaking Police Station Contract Work carry an identification card as specified by us for production when attending Police Stations.
- 6.27 In all matters, a Duty Lawyer must inform every Client that he or she is not obliged to instruct the Duty Lawyer.
- 6.28 If a Client wishes another Provider that holds a 2015 Own Client Crime Contract to act, the Duty Lawyer must not act unless the named Provider is not available and the Client asks the Duty Lawyer to act on that occasion.
- 6.29 Where in accordance with this Specification, a Duty Lawyer is unable to continue to act for a Client, he or she must make available to any Provider that holds a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract subsequently instructed any relevant information or papers.
- 6.30 A Duty Lawyer must not act for a Client who has his Own Provider unless:

- (a) the court session takes place on a non-Business Day; or
- (b) the Client is unable to secure his Own Provider's attendance; or
- (c) the court is unable to determine whether the Client has his Own Provider (because no determination has been made).
- 6.31 If a court Duty Lawyer represents a Client in the circumstances mentioned in Paragraph 6.30 above, he must take all reasonable steps to notify the Client's Own Provider as soon as possible after the hearing.
- 6.32 You may be appointed as an "Agent" for a Client's Own Provider but this cannot be claimed as work under this Contract.

Withdrawn

7. Very High Cost Cases (VHCCs)

- 7.1 For the avoidance of doubt, VHCC work is not within the scope of this Contract and is subject to separate contracting arrangements. However, you must comply with the obligations set out below in this Specification in relation to cases that may become VHCCs.
- 7.2 Any question as to whether a case should be classified as a VHCC within the meaning of Criminal Remuneration Regulations will be referred to and decided by us.
- 7.3 You must notify us in writing of a potential VHCC as soon as it appears that the case will be, or is likely to be, a VHCC within the meaning of Criminal Remuneration Regulations. If it does, or if you are in any doubt, you must notify us within five Business Days of:
 - (a) the earliest hearing at which the court sets a trial estimate; or
 - (b) you identifying that the case will be or is likely to be a VHCC.
- 7.4 You must make a note on file to confirm that you have complied with Paragraph 7.3.
- 7.5 You must not carry out any further Contract Work under this Contract on a case which we classify as a VHCC from such date as we may specify and must not make any claim for any further work under this Contract on that VHCC.
- 7.6 Where we instruct you to pass the PHCC to another Provider, you may only claim on entitle terms of the primov Remutentian Regulations for work properly done up to the date of such instruction boust
- 7.7 Where Paragraph 7.6 applies, if you retain the case on a pro-bono basis then you must provide us with a signed confirmation from the Client that he or she agrees to you continuing to represent them on a pro-bono basis and that they understand that they could, if they so wish, have their Representation Order transferred to another Provider that is authorised by us to undertake VHCC work.

8. Claims, Costs, Assessments and Reviews

- 8.1 You must submit Claims to us in accordance with the specific provisions applicable to each Unit of Work in this Contract.
- 8.2 Unless this Contract otherwise provides, at the conclusion of any Matter or Case or Duty Period, you must submit a Claim for costs to the Director on the Contract Report Form claiming an amount to be reconciled against the payments made to you under the Contract (a "credit"). The Claim must be submitted on a form and in a format approved by us. Credits claimed will be set off against the Monthly Payments. The UFN must be inserted on each Claim. You must retain the information specified in Paragraphs 4.40 and 4.41 and in the Contract Guide on file. We may call upon you to produce this either for Audit or Assessment purposes. You must supply such further particulars, information and documents in support of your Claim as we may require.
- 8.3 Except where a warrant of arrest is issued in magistrates' court proceedings, you must submit your Claim for payment to us within three months (or such longer period as we may direct) of the Matter or Case or Duty Period ending.
- 8.4 All Claims made under the same Representation Order or relating to the same Case or Matter must be submitted together.
- 8.5 If the Claim form is not properly completed, your Claim will be rejected. The original submission date remains the relevant date for the purpose of any Sanctions to be applied under Clause 24.
- lent in or no e t on 8.6 If you q nc e that on C ent in he nt ime for each Client, then C hd that Case ne sa se a а e difere conclud s at t submit a single hu 0i Claim once the Case covering all relevant Claims has concluded. The trigger date for submitting a Claim is the latest date on which the proceedings concluded for all Clients.
- 8.7 If you have already submitted a Claim and the same Client seeks further Advice and Assistance, Advocacy Assistance or Representation from you on the same Matter or Case, then any subsequent work will be treated as supplemental to the original Claim and, where relevant, the original limit (as extended) will continue to apply. You must notify us at the time that you submit the supplemental Claim that a Claim has been made previously.
- 8.8 When a supplemental Claim is submitted in accordance with Paragraph 8.7 above, the UFN which was assigned to the original Claim must be used.
- 8.9 Where a Client seeks further Advice and Assistance, Advocacy Assistance or Representation on the same Matter you may need to consider an extension to the costs limit, where appropriate, unless the previous limit was not exhausted. The Upper Limit will continue to apply to the cumulative costs throughout the lifetime of the Matter.

Inter partes costs

8.10 In accordance with section 28(2) of the Act, where an agreement or order provides for costs to be paid by any other party in favour of a Client for whom you have been providing Representation in the High Court, Crown Court or magistrates' court under this Contract then you may retain the element of any costs recovered under that agreement or order which

exceeds the amount paid or payable to you by us in relation to the relevant dispute or proceedings under the terms of this Contract.

- 8.11 Where interest has been received on the costs, you may retain a proportion of the interest which equates to the proportion of the total costs recovered which you are authorised to retain under Paragraphs 8.10 to 8.12.
- 8.12 The balance of any costs and interest after you have retained any element authorised by Paragraphs 8.10 and 8.11 above must be forwarded to us immediately.

Assessment of Claims – general

- 8.13 Where an Assessment is carried out after a credit has been given in relation to any Matter or Case, then that credit may be adjusted by us accordingly.
- 8.14 The setting off of credits against your Monthly Payments will be without prejudice to our right to assess your Claims.

Applying findings generally on Assessment

- 8.15 When we Assess a sample of Claims, we may apply any Findings to your other Claims for payment for Contract Work.
- 8.16 When we apply Findings in this way, we may do so for all Matters and Cases commenced under this Contract (or any Previous Contract it has replaced) Aper cost in we been chimed from us either:
 - (a) in the wase of Nis-Calmin, at my time while the two years following its submission to us or within six years if (I) an Official Investigation is underway or (ii) we have received a report that we reasonably consider requires us to Assess such Claims;
 - (b) in the case of Over-Claiming or other claiming issues:
 - (i) since the date of the last Contract compliance Audit; or
 - (ii) from a date 12 months immediately preceding the date the file sample was requested for Assessment,

whichever is the most recent.

- 8.17 If the sample relates only to a specific group of your files or Unit or Class of Work, then we will only apply the Findings to that specific group.
- 8.18 When Findings are applied to a Claim under Paragraphs 8.15 to 8.18, then that Claim has been assessed by us.

Appeals

8.19 If you or Counsel are dissatisfied with any decision of ours as to the Assessment of the costs of Contract Work, you may appeal to an Independent Costs Assessor ("the Assessor"). For the avoidance of doubt, subsequent references in this rule and its related Contract Guide include "Assessors" in cases where an appeal is dealt with by a panel of three Assessors rather than a single Assessor alone.

- 8.20 The appeal must be made in writing (setting out full reasons) within 28 days of notification of the Assessment decision, and must be accompanied by the file. We will only extend the 28 day time limit where it is reasonable for you to have requested an extension within 21 days. Any extension of the time limit will be for a maximum of a further 14 days.
- 8.21 If you fail to comply with any of the requirements set out in Paragraph 8.20 you must accept our decision and lose your right to dispute it.
- 8.22 Where an appeal is to proceed, we also have the right to make written representations (in addition to those contained in the original assessment) to the Assessor. If we do so, these will be sent to you not less than 21 days before the appeal papers are sent to the Assessor. If you receive such further representations from us then you may, within 14 days, provide a written response to them.
- 8.23 The appeal must be dealt with by the Assessor on the papers only. There is no general right for either party to attend or to be represented on the appeal. However, if either party considers that there are exceptional circumstances which mean that concerns or issues cannot be addressed in writing, they may make a written request (setting out full reasons) for an oral hearing, to the Assessor. Such an application must be made at the same time as:
 - (a) in your case, you submit your written appeal; and
 - (b) in our case at the same time as we make any written reply (or, where no written reply is made, during the period allowed for making uct reply).
- 8.24 The Assessment consider the request and notivy oth parties of his or her decision.
- 8.25 If:
 - (a) neither party has made a request for an oral hearing but the Assessor believes that his or her review of some or all of the issues under the appeal cannot be concluded properly without hearing oral submissions; or
 - (b) having considered a party's request for an oral hearing, s/he is of the opinion that the request should be granted,

he or she must notify the parties of this. If either party chooses to attend at an oral hearing, having been given permission from the Assessor, the other party will also have a right of attendance and Representation at the appeal and must confirm whether or not they intend to exercise that right.

8.26 In any case, whether or not a party has made a request for an oral hearing, if the Assessor is of the opinion that an appeal is of such complexity and/or value that it should not be considered by a single Assessor alone s/he may, in his or her sole discretion, refer the appeal to a panel of three Assessors either to deal with on the papers only or by way of an oral hearing. If the Assessor is of the opinion that the appeal must be dealt with by way of an oral hearing, the provisions set out in the Paragraph 8.25 apply save that a panel of three Assessors will deal with the appeal rather than a single Assessor alone.

- 8.27 For the avoidance of doubt, the Assessor may give procedural directions as to the determination of the appeal whether the appeal is to be dealt with on the papers only or an oral hearing basis.
- 8.28 On appeal, the Assessor must review the Assessment whether by confirming, increasing or decreasing the amount assessed. In a Controlled Work Assessment, applicable to Associated Civil Work, the Assessor may apply his or her Findings generally across files outside the sample before him or her under the terms of Paragraphs 8.15 to 8.18. However, no such decision will apply to any completed Assessments that you have not appealed within the time limit.
- 8.29 Where in dealing with an appeal on the papers only the Assessor identifies new issues (those which have not been raised by either party under the appeal) the Assessor will, as s/he considers appropriate in the circumstances, either:
 - (a) adjourn the appeal and seek representations from the parties before making his or her final decision; or
 - (b) refer the matter back to us for a new decision.

Basis of Assessments and appeals

- 8.30 All Assessments of Contract Work are to be on the Standard Basis as defined by the Civil Procedure Rules, Rule 44.4(2), subject to the other provisions of this Specification and any Contract Guide.
- 8.31 and reasonably done You n Ja ord nce with the and Di lly abh tı re so oprate evidence th provisi suppo 5 0 he Co ltr ct (ted on the file at the time of the Claim and Assessment.
- 8.32 The relevant remuneration rates in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations will then be applied to the time allowed and the resulting sum will be added to any Disbursements allowed and to any VAT to produce a figure for the costs of the case. Allowance will not be made for work which was not evidenced on the file at the time the Claim was made in the form of timed and dated attendance notes, and where appropriate by relevant documentation, such as copies of documentation drafted or perused.
- 8.33 We may ask you to provide an attendance note or other record of time spent. If your Claim is not supported by written evidence, then it will not be paid under the Contract.
- 8.34 When assessing Claims we will apply the Contract Guide and the Costs Assessment Manuals. You must be familiar with the contents of these manuals and any other Contract Guide on criminal costs assessment produced by us and ensure that Claims are made in accordance with the Contract Guide.
- 8.35 Whilst we reserve the right to assess all Claims, for the avoidance of doubt, Claims for Police Station Advice and Assistance will not be reduced on Assessment to below the level of the relevant Fixed Fee (unless the attendance was not justified or the matter was out of the scope of Contract Work).
- 8.36 Claims for Escape Fee Cases claimed under this Contract may be reduced on Assessment but will not be reduced to less than the value of the

relevant Fixed Fee (unless the attendance was not justified or the matter was out of the scope of Contract Work).

Appeal by Assigned Counsel

- 8.37 Where Assigned Counsel's fees have been reduced on any Assessment by us, Paragraphs 8.15 to 8.29 above will apply to any appeal by Assigned Counsel.
- 8.38 Assigned Counsel will have a direct right of appeal when his or her fees have been reduced on an Assessment. This does not apply in a magistrates' court Standard Fee case where Counsel is unassigned. Paragraphs 8.15 to 8.29 of this Part will apply to such an appeal by Assigned Counsel.

Payment of costs

- 8.39 Once we have assessed the amount of costs payable under this Specification to you and any Counsel instructed, payment will be authorised by us, subject to any provisions elsewhere in this Contract.
- 8.40 Where the costs payable are varied as a result of a review, redetermination or appeal in accordance with this Contract, then:
 - (a) where costs are increased, we will authorise payment of the increase;
 - (b) where the costs are decreased, you or Counsel will repay to us the amount of such decrease.

Payment other than Innuth hiss ecited of A

- 8.41 Subject to Paragraph 8.43 below, you must not charge a fee to the Client or any person for the services provided under this Specification or seek reimbursement from the Client or any other person for any Disbursements incurred as part of the provision of such services. This Paragraph does not apply to services you provide which cannot be paid under this Contract or the Act, but which are in connection with a Matter or Case.
- 8.42 Where you have been carrying out Contract Work on behalf of a Client, you may not accept instructions to act privately in the same matter from that Client unless the Client has been first advised by you in writing of the consequences of ceasing to be in receipt of services and as to the further services which may be available under criminal Legal Aid, whether from you or another Provider, (including the possibility of an extension of the limit for Advice and Assistance or Advocacy Assistance, an application for Representation or the availability of Advocacy Assistance or the Duty Lawyer) and has nevertheless elected to instruct you privately.
- 8.43 Where an application for prior authority for costs to be incurred under a determination has been refused and the Client has expressly authorised you to:
 - (a) prepare, obtain or consider any report, opinion or further evidence, whether provided by an expert witness or otherwise; or
 - (b) obtain or prepare any transcripts or recordings of any criminal investigation or proceedings, including police questioning; or
 - (c) instruct Counsel other than where an individual is entitled to Counsel (as may be determined by the court) in accordance with regulation

16 and 17 of the Criminal Legal Aid (Determinations by a Court and Choice of Representative) Regulations 2013,

then Paragraph 8.41 will not apply to payment by the Client on a private basis for that work.

8.44 You must not charge the Client for the provision of Contract Work or seek payment of Disbursements incurred from the Client unless an exception under this Contract applies. All payments for Contract Work must come through us. You cannot be retained to act for the Client in the same Matter or Case under this Contract and on a privately paying basis at the same time. Where a Client elects to instruct you privately in relation to a Matter or Case in which you have been providing Contract Work, a copy of the letter dealing with the requirements of Paragraphs 8.41 to 8.44 must be kept on the file.

Wasted costs

- 8.45 Where a wasted costs order has been made under section 19 of the Prosecution of Offences Act 1985 (or any regulations made under it) against you or Counsel instructed by you in proceedings in which Advocacy Assistance or Representation is provided under this Contract, you must submit a copy of the order with your Claim.
- 8.46 If the court orders that you are not entitled to be paid for Contract Work, then that Contract Work must not be included in your Claim.
- 8.47 On Assessment, we may disallow the amount of work done to which the waster costs order relates. In those circumstances, the amount disallowed will be that amount or the amount of the waster costs order, whichever is the greater.
- 8.48 If a wasted costs order is made in your favour and you have received payment, you must deduct the amount of wasted costs paid from your Claim. Where you can show that the costs to which the wasted costs order made in your favour relates to costs which would not otherwise be claimable from or payable from public funds, you are entitled to keep those costs, provided you set out in writing to us the circumstances in which the wasted costs order was made, and we confirm that you may keep those costs in addition to the costs payable for that Contract Work.
- 8.49 If you have not received payment of wasted costs at the time you submit your Claim, you may Claim the full sum due and pay us the amount of any wasted costs as soon as they are received by you. In proceedings' claims that would normally be claimed under a Standard Fee these remaining costs should be claimed as a Non Standard Fee, which will be the difference between the Standard Fee and the sum of wasted costs received should be claimed as a Non-Standard Fee.
- 8.50 The fact that a wasted costs order has been made against you or Counsel is a factor which we may take into account on Assessment.

Payment from central funds

- 8.51 If you have made, or will make, a Claim for costs from central funds, in proceedings funded under this Specification, you must notify us when you submit a Claim to us.
- 8.52 If you can Claim for the work done under this Specification, then you must do so, prior to making any Claim from central funds.

Recovery of overpayments

- 8.53 Where following an Assessment you or Counsel are to be paid under this Contract and, for whatever reason, you or Counsel are paid an amount greater than that sum, we may either:
 - (a) require immediate repayment of the amount in excess of the amount due ("the excess amount") and you or Counsel will on demand repay the excess amount to us; or
 - (b) deduct the excess amount from any other sum which is or becomes payable to you or Counsel under this Contract.
- 8.54 Paragraph 8.53 applies notwithstanding that you or Counsel to whom the excess amount was paid is exercising, or may exercise, a right of appeal under Paragraphs 8.19 to 8.29.

Withdrawn

9. Criminal Investigations

Work conducted at the Police Station: Police Station Advice and Assistance

Scope

- 9.1 You may provide Police Station Advice and Assistance under this Unit of Work to a Client (including a Volunteer) during a Criminal Investigation, unless the Matter is a Criminal Defence Direct Matter which is excluded from the scope of this Specification (see Paragraphs 9.6 to 9.11).
- 9.2 You must not include in your Claim for Police Station attendance for an ineffective bail to return if you did not check prior to the attendance to establish whether it would be effective.

Witnesses

9.3 You can only provide Advice and Assistance to a witness if there is a complicating factor (as set out in the Contract Guide).

Complaints of maltreatment by the police

- 9.4 Complaints of maltreatment by the police should be dealt with as part of the general advice on the overall case, and no separate Fixed Fee may be claimed for providing such advice.
- 9.5 These cases must not be confused with claims against the police in relation to wrongful arrest, false imprisonment or malicious prosecution for which rmination Civil Work must be made an ap ot se ous on ond r power, are to us. of ťο W ocate (vil cla pub c authorities also pa inst as and not by criminal Legal Aid.

Criminal Defence Direct

- 9.6 Matters which fall within the scope of Criminal Defence Direct are excluded from the scope of this Contract.
- 9.7 The following matters fall within the scope of the Criminal Defence Direct scheme. They are not covered by the scope of this Contract and you cannot claim for Police Station Advice and Assistance provided in these circumstances unless one of the exceptions in Paragraph 9.8 applies:
 - (a) Client detained in relation to any non-imprisonable offence;
 - (b) Client arrested on a bench warrant for failing to appear and being held for production before the court, except where you have clear documentary evidence available that would result in the Client being released from custody, in which case attendance may be allowed provided that the reason is recorded on file;
 - (c) Client arrested on suspicion of:
 - (i) driving with excess alcohol, who is taken to the Police Station to give a specimen (Section 5 Road Traffic Act 1988);
 - (ii) failure to provide a specimen (Sections 6, 7 and 7A Road Traffic Act 1988);

- (iii) driving whilst unfit/drunk in charge of a motor vehicle (Section 4 Road Traffic Act 1988).
- (d) Client detained in relation to breach of police or court bail conditions.
- 9.8 You may claim for Police Station attendance on any Matter falling within Paragraph 9.7 above if one of the following exceptions applies and the Sufficient Benefit Test is satisfied:
 - (a) an interview or an identification procedure is going to take place;
 - (b) the Client is eligible for assistance from an appropriate adult under the PACE codes of practice;
 - (c) the Client is unable to communicate over the telephone;
 - (d) the Client complains of serious maltreatment by the police;
 - (e) the investigation includes another alleged offence which does not fall within Paragraphs 9.7(a) to (d) above;
 - (f) you are already at the same Police Station, in which case you may attend the Client but may not claim more than the Police Station Telephone Advice Fixed Fee;
 - (g) the advice relates to an indictable offence; or
 - (h) the request is a Special Request.
- 9.9 If any of cherecceptions in Far grach 9.8 approximenty of must endorse the reasons for often larce on file one wist you muy of male any Claim under this Contract.
- 9.10 If Criminal Defence Direct is unable to provide Police Station Telephone Advice in a Criminal Defence Direct Matter then that Matter is not a Criminal Defence Direct Matter for the purposes of this Specification and you may provide Police Station Advice and Assistance in accordance with this Specification. This Paragraph does not apply in circumstances where a Client simply refuses to accept advice from Criminal Defence Direct.
- 9.11 If Criminal Defence Direct refers a Matter to you to attend at the Police Station, the Matter ceases to be a Criminal Defence Direct Matter and the normal service requirements in this Section apply.

Qualifying Criteria

- 9.12 The Sufficient Benefit Test is deemed to be satisfied in circumstances where a Client has a right to legal advice, for example under PACE or the Terrorism Act 2000, at the Police Station and has requested such advice. The right to non-means tested legal advice arises where a suspect is to be interviewed either at a Police Station or another location and includes advice to a person detained under schedule 7 of the Terrorism Act 2000 in accordance with schedule 8 thereof, either at a port or in a Police Station. On subsequent attendances in the same Investigation you must ensure that the Sufficient Benefit Test is satisfied before continuing with the Matter.
- 9.13 There is no Financial Eligibility Test for this Unit of Work.

9.14 You may provide further legal advice to a Client immediately following charge. However, attendance upon the Client thereafter whilst fingerprints, photographs and swabs are taken will not meet the Sufficient Benefit Test except where the Client requires further assistance owing to his or her particular circumstances in which case the relevant factors must be noted on file. You may remain at the Police Station if you are required to make representations about bail, provided that this justification is noted on file.

Interview/identification procedures

9.15 If the police or the DSCC indicate that an interview or identification procedure will take place at a specified time, initial Police Station Telephone Advice may be provided to the Client. You must attend the Police Station in sufficient time prior to the allotted time to undertake reasonable steps that directly relate to the interview or identification procedure.

Applications, instructions from the DSCC and first contact with the Client

- 9.16 Subject to Paragraph 9.18, all instructions for Police Station Advice and Assistance must be received from the DSCC who will then contact you.
- 9.17 Subject to Paragraph 9.18, you must not make any Claim for payment for Police Station Advice and Assistance given to a Client in relation to whom you have received your instructions directly, rather than through the DSCC, and any work carried out on this basis is not Contract Work.

9.18 Paragraphs 9.16 and 9.17 above do not apply:

- (a) it you are all early at the Police station when a Clerc requests advice from you provided that you report the platter to the DSCC within 48 hours of receiving instructions; or
- (b) your instructions are received from an appropriate adult on behalf of the Client, under the PACE codes of practice.
- 9.19 You must record and keep on file details of the reference number which the DSCC provide to you as evidence that your instructions to provide Police Station Advice and Assistance were received from the DSCC.
- 9.20 You must ensure that the contact details of you and your staff are kept up to date via the DSCC website.
- 9.21 Subject to Paragraph 9.22, each time you are first notified that a Client has been arrested and has requested advice from you, and you have accepted the Matter, you must endeavour to contact the Client (whether in person or on the telephone) within 45 minutes of the call. This standard applies only to the first contact with the Client and does not include subsequent instances of Advice and Assistance at a Police Station.
- 9.22 You must meet the target set out in Paragraph 9.21 in at least 80% of Matters. Setting the target at this level will account for those instances where you are unable to meet the target for reasons beyond your control.
- 9.23 All Police Station advice files must contain a note of the time at which the instructions were accepted (either from the DSCC or directly from the Client) and the time at which first contact was made with the Client. Where a fee-earner does not contact the Client within 45 minutes of accepting the case, that fee-earner must note the reason on the file. On Audit, we will take a sample of files and calculate your performance against

the requirement in Paragraph 9.21 above. Where no times are noted we will assume that the target was not met. However, before recording noncompliance, we will consider the particular circumstances (including whether any omission to record times was an isolated incident) surrounding any failure.

Use of Accredited Representatives

- 9.24 Police Station Advice and Assistance must be provided by an individual who holds the PSQ.
- 9.25 Only holders of the PSQ can provide initial telephone advice or attend in person.
- 9.26 Subject to Section 2, you may use personnel who are not employed by you. Any work conducted for you by personnel (whether or not they are employed by you) is subject to the Service Standards and your obligations under this Contract which must be met.
- 9.27 When you delegate work to a Representative:
 - (a) you must ensure that the Representative is competent to do the work; and
 - (b) you must ensure that the Representative is appropriately supervised and any costs for travel incurred by them are capped to those that would have been incurred had a Designated Fee Earner been used.
- 9.28 e ndi Before must have the at tative including an out isina D su teleph hi ne ro er he or 0 e e) The Ropre of offic nu hb <u>r</u> i ap pria must be able to hou contact the supervising Duty Lawyer (or another Duty Lawyer in the organisation with sufficient experience of Police Station work) in case the Representative requires guidance as to how to proceed with the Matter when providing Police Station Advice and Assistance.
- 9.29 A written report on each Matter must be submitted by the Representative to the conducting Duty Lawyer once the Matter has concluded and at the latest by the next working day.
- 9.30 A Duty Lawyer supervising Representatives must document, within seven days of the Representative's inclusion on the Police Station Register:
 - (a) the dates by which each test(s) must be passed in the preceding 12 months in order to avoid suspension from the Register; and
 - (b) the process that the supervising Duty Lawyer will use to ensure that the Representative's work is quality assured.

Failure to comply with this requirement will be construed as a serious shortcoming in supervision justifying suspension under Paragraph 9.35 below.

- 9.31 If we consider that a Duty Lawyer in your organisation has failed to comply with the supervision requirements set out in Paragraph 9.30, then you will not be paid for any work which was not properly supervised under this Specification.
- 9.32 A Probationary Representative must not provide Police Station Advice and Assistance on an indictable only offence.

- 9.33 A Probationary Representative must only provide Police Station Advice and Assistance for the Provider at which his or her supervising Duty Lawyer is based.
- 9.34 A Representative must not be employed as a special Constable or in any other capacity that may cause a conflict of interest when undertaking Contract Work.
- 9.35 A Duty Lawyer may be suspended from acting as a supervisor of Representatives if serious shortcomings in supervision have been identified and remedial action has not been taken or is ineffective.

Mandatory Attendance

- 9.36 Subject to Paragraph 9.38, you must provide the following services once a Matter has been accepted:
 - (a) attendance at the Police Station to provide advice and attend all police interviews with the Client where the Client has been arrested in connection with an offence;
 - (b) attendance at any identification parade, group identification or confrontation;
 - (c) attendance at the Police Station where the Client complains of serious maltreatment by the police.
- circumstances exist which justify non-attendance at the 9.37 If exceptional Lawver Repre must record his or her optional circumstances Police Duty ve decisid ncl hg e di et and the leci eas th
- 9.38 Attendance at video identification parades is at your discretion. Where attendance is justified this is within the scope of this Unit of Work and the costs of which may be included in a claim for a Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee and, if applicable, in a claim for your costs to be assessed by us if the Matter is claimable as an Escape Fee Case.

Service Requirements for Duty Lawyers

- 9.39 You must comply with the provisions of Section 6 of this Specification.
- 9.40 Subject to Paragraph 9.41 and 9.42, the following services must be provided once a Matter has been accepted:
 - (a) initial advice by a Duty Lawyer (or, if appropriate in the circumstances of the Matter, an Accredited Representative) personally by speaking to the Client either on the telephone or, advice in person if the Duty Lawyer (or Accredited Representative) is at or near to the Police Station and can immediately advise the Client. Where the police refuse to permit the suspect to speak to your Duty Lawyer (or Accredited Representative) on the telephone, the Duty Lawyer (or Accredited Representative) may attend the Police Station. If the Client is incapable of speaking to your Duty Lawyer (or Accredited Representative), initial advice may be postponed. The Duty Lawyer (or Accredited Representative) must make arrangements to provide initial advice as soon as the Client is capable of speaking to him or her;

- (b) the provision of advice where a Client is to be charged with an offence on the implications of the caution which will be given when the Client is charged. Consideration must also be given as to whether attendance should take place at that time bearing in mind whether it is possible to give confidential telephone advice and the possible consequences of not making a statement when being charged.
- 9.41 In all other Matters, when assessing whether attendance is necessary the Duty Lawyer must consider whether advice can be given over the telephone with sufficient confidentiality and if he or she can communicate effectively with the Client by this means.
- 9.42 If exceptional circumstances exist which justify non-attendance at the Police Station (including if there is a conflict of interest), the Duty Lawyer must record his or her decision not to attend, including details of the exceptional circumstances and the reasons for the decision on the case file.
- 9.43 Before advice is given, the Client must be informed of the status of the Duty Lawyer or Representative.
- 9.44 Where required by local instructions, all personnel undertaking Police Station Contract Work must carry an identification card as specified by us for production when attending Police Stations.
- 9.45 Subject to Paragraph 9.49, Matters referred by the DSCC to you whilst you are the nominated Duty Lawyer must be accepted.
- 9.46 If the Duty Lawyer is already at the Police Station when a Client requests the Duty Lawyer, he of the must inform the DSCC of this fact when a request for drice is accepted. If an conflict our interest arises the Matter must burefee ed to the DSCC.
- 9.47 Subject to Paragraph 9.49, you must use all reasonable endeavours to accept Panel and Back-up Matters referred by the DSCC, in accordance with KPI 2 as set out in Paragraph 2.39.
- 9.48 You may use non-Duty Lawyer staff to receive calls from the DSCC, and such staff may accept a referral from the service provided that:
 - (a) the staff concerned have been effectively trained to undertake such a role; and
 - (b) there are clear procedures in place for such personnel to follow which ensure that referrals are not accepted unless there is a Duty Lawyer or an Accredited Representative available to make first contact with the Client immediately and which ensure that referrals are passed to such Representatives immediately; and
 - (c) a Duty Lawyer or an Accredited Representative must be available to make first contact with the Client immediately and able to arrange attendance at the Police Station.
- 9.49 If a conflict of interest arises in respect of a Matter which means that neither you nor any other Providers in your specified Procurement Area that hold a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract can accept the Matter without breaching yours or their duties to Relevant Professional Bodies, then you must inform the DSCC of this fact and the DSCC may:

- (a) in the first instance use Back-up to instruct another Provider that holds a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract in a procurement area adjacent to your specified Procurement Area; or
- (b) if the DSCC is unable to instruct another Provider that holds a 2015 Duty Provider Crime Contract under Paragraph 9.49(a), it may instruct a Provider that holds a 2015 Own Client Crime Contract and undertakes work in your specified Procurement Area.

Retaining Matters until the Investigation is concluded

- 9.50 You must retain a Matter once it has been accepted and must, subject to the provisions below, continue to act for that Client until the end of the Investigation under this Contract.
- 9.51 Matters, once accepted, may only be handed back to the DSCC before you have finished providing Police Station Telephone Advice or Police Station attendance in the following circumstances:
 - (a) the Client removes or rescinds their instructions from your organisation; or
 - (b) your organisation is unable to act because you have legitimate concerns about a breach of your professional code of conduct; or
 - (c) without prejudice to Paragraph 9.49, you have a conflict of interest under which you would be in breach of your duties to Relevant Professional Bodies if you accepted or continued to receive Instructions on the Matter
- 9.52 Where Whater is hunded that to the D CC there you must be clearly recorded on the file.
- 9.53 You must keep a record of all Matters handed back to the DSCC.

Special Cases

Investigations by non-police agencies

- 9.54 You may not claim for Police Station Advice and Assistance if you attend a Client making a voluntary attendance in connection with an investigation by an agency other than the police unless a Constable is present. If you provide Advice and Assistance to a Volunteer in circumstances where a Constable is not present, then you cannot claim for the work as Police Station Advice and Assistance.
- 9.55 An interview with a Volunteer may take place in a location other than a Police Station.

Investigations by Services Police

- 9.56 If the Client is a Services Person at a services establishment or elsewhere in the UK assisting with an investigation by the Services Police or suspected of a Serious Service Offence where:
 - (a) the investigation involves any offences which cannot be dealt with summarily; or
 - (b) the offence appears to the interviewing Services Police to be serious;

your Duty Lawyer, employed barrister or Accredited Representative may attend personally upon the Client where he or she considers that such attendance is necessary for the protection of the Client's interests.

- 9.57 If the Client is a Services Person requiring Advocacy Assistance within England and Wales at a custody hearing before a judicial officer under the Armed Forces Act 2006, your Duty Lawyer, employed barrister or Accredited Representative must attend personally upon the Client to provide Advice and Assistance including Advocacy Assistance.
- 9.58 This Unit of Work does not include any matter in connection with an investigation by Services Police where an attendance takes place outside England and Wales.
- 9.59 The services described in Paragraph 9.57 and 9.58 above may only be provided by your Duty Lawyer, employed barrister or an Accredited Representative (save that in the case of Paragraph 9.58, an Accredited Representative must also be a Solicitor or employed barrister) where the Matter has been referred by the DSCC or accepted as a Duty Lawyer Matter at the services establishment.

Immigration Advice

- 9.60 Subject to Paragraph 9.64 below, where you give Police Station Advice and Assistance and it is apparent, or becomes apparent, that an immigration issue arises, you must give Advice and Assistance to the Client up until the point where the immigration authorities take over conduct of the investigation and it has been confirmed that no criminal offence or charge is being placed.
- 9.61 You my continue to advise after this point of the Gien remains in detention and requires advice in relation to a criminal offence (which may include an Immigration Offence).
- 9.62 In relation to any non-criminal immigration issue unless the Client chooses to instruct his/her lawyer, you must either:
 - (a) refer the issue back to the DSCC (who will arrange for the provision of telephone advice by one of our civil Providers with a contract to provide immigration advice to individuals detained at the Police Station); or
 - (b) consider whether it is practical to refer the immigration issue to a Provider with a contract in the Immigration and Asylum category of work in the local area (which may include your organisation).
- 9.63 You must not give Police Station Advice and Assistance where:
 - (a) an individual is detained after entry and is served with illegal entry papers or a notice of intention to deport; or
 - (b) an individual is detained by the immigration authorities on entry; or
 - (c) an individual is arrested by police on behalf of the immigration authorities where no criminal allegations are made and is detained under the immigration authorities' administrative powers.
- 9.64 You must treat an investigation as taken over by the immigration authority once you have verified (by confirmation from the Police or Immigration Officer) that:

- (a) the immigration authorities will take over; and
- (b) the police are not intending to interview until the immigration authorities take over; and
- (c) there is no other criminal offence or other reason for detention; and
- (d) the police have confirmed to you that they intend to do no more than simply hold the detainee until the arrival of the immigration authorities.
- 9.65 You must have a clear policy and procedure(s) for referral in accordance with Section 2. We expect organisations to build links with immigration providers and document details of appropriate providers to which you will refer Clients.

Previous Police Station Advice and Assistance

- 9.66 You must not make a Claim under this Contract for Police Station Advice and Assistance given to a Client who has received Police Station Advice and Assistance for the same Matter from another Provider (Duty Lawyer or Own Provider) within the six months preceding the application, except where:
 - (a) there is a gap in time and circumstances have changed materially between the first and second or subsequent occasions when the Police Station Advice and Assistance was sought;
 - (b) the chenthas that proble cause to transfer from the first Provider; or(c) the first Provider as confirmed to couchat here the will make no
 - claim for payment for the Police Station Advice and Assistance.
- 9.67 You must make reasonable enquiries of your Client, before you provide Police Station Advice and Assistance to ascertain whether they have received previous Police Station Advice and Assistance in the same Case in the last six months, and record this on your file. If in doubt, you must assume that previous Advice and Assistance has been given and ensure that any work you carry out reflects the fact that some work may already have been done on the Matter to ensure that there is no element of repetition.
- 9.68 If a Client changes Designated Fee Earner within the same organisation or a Designated Fee Earner moves to work for a different Provider and continues to advise the Client, then there will not have been Police Station Advice and Assistance from 'another Provider' for the purposes of Paragraph 9.66, but to the extent the Designated Fee Earner moves to work for a different Provider the second or subsequent Provider may not make a Claim for Police Station Advice and Assistance in addition to the first Provider. However, if the Client instructs another Provider and the same Designated Fee Earner does not continue to provide Police Station Advice and Assistance to the Client, this will be Advice and Assistance from 'another Provider'.
- 9.69 You must not provide and claim for Police Station Advice and Assistance under the terms of any of the exceptions contained at Paragraph 9.66 above where:
 - (a) the Client simply disagrees with the first advice and wants a second opinion;

- (b) there is only a short time between the first and second occasions when the Police Station Advice and Assistance is sought and no material change of circumstances has occurred;
- (c) the change requested is from a second to a third Provider (unless exceptionally it is reasonable for a further change); or
- (d) there is no reasonable explanation for the Client seeking further Police Station Advice and Assistance from a new Provider.
- 9.70 Where Police Station Advice and Assistance is provided in contravention of the terms of this Section, then the work undertaken must not be claimed or paid as Contract Work.
- 9.71 If the Client has received previous Advice and Assistance but you are permitted to provide further Police Station Advice and Assistance under Paragraph 9.66, you must assign a new UFN and must make a note on the file to confirm that another Provider has given Police Station Advice and Assistance previously. In addition, the Client must complete a fresh application form and must meet the Qualifying Criteria.
- 9.72 It is your responsibility to ascertain whether previous Police Station Advice and Assistance has been provided in the same Matter by making reasonable enquiries of your Client at the earliest opportunity. If the Client has received Police Station Advice and Assistance, and the circumstances at Paragraphs 9.69(a) to (c) do not apply, you may either provide Police Station Advice and Assistance and not make a Claim for it, or should require the Client, thereoutaet the Provider who provided the original Police Station Advice and Assistance.

Further instructions after a Matter ends or a Claim has been submitted

- 9.73 Where you have previously provided Advice and Assistance to a Client in relation to a Matter, and you have already claimed for the Matter in a Claim submitted to us in accordance with the terms of this Specification, then any further Advice and Assistance provided to the Client in relation to the same Matter must be the subject of a separate application. You must not claim a second Fixed Fee, but the original costs (as recorded) will be relevant in determining whether the Matter subsequently qualifies as an Escape Fee Case and for the additional costs to be paid as such, in addition to the Fixed Fee or Escape Fee Case costs already paid.
- 9.74 You must not provide Advice and Assistance in relation to a Matter where you have previously provided it unless there are substantive issues outstanding from the first occasion when Advice and Assistance was provided or there has been a material development or change in the Client's circumstances such that further Advice and Assistance is now required.

Remuneration

- 9.75 Where you provide Police Station Telephone Advice followed by Police Station attendance in the same Matter, you must not claim the Police Station Telephone Advice Fixed Fee in addition to the Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee.
- 9.76 The Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee covers any telephone advice followed by subsequent attendance. However, in such circumstances, you

can use both the Police Station Telephone Advice Fixed Fee and the Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee in your calculation for Escape Fee Cases.

More than one Investigation

- 9.77 If a Client is subject to an Investigation for which a Police Station Telephone Advice Fixed Fee is claimable and a further Investigation(s) in relation to an arrest or warrant for breach of bail is commenced at the same time, you may make only one Claim for Police Station Telephone Advice in relation to all Investigations.
- 9.78 If you represent a Client at the Police Station, and that Client is under investigation for a number of different offences, the starting point is that you may only claim one Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee for that Investigation. You may claim more than one Fixed Fee in circumstances where your Client has genuinely separate legal problems requiring separate advice. A file note should set out your justification for this.
- 9.79 If a Client is bailed to return to a Police Station, that is a continuation of the same Investigation.
- 9.80 If there is more than one offence being investigated in a Case and one of these Investigations concludes (whether by charge or otherwise but not including circumstances in which a matter is discontinued or no further action is taken) and the Client is bailed to return to the Police Station in relation to other ongoing investigations, then the attendance on that return date entitles you to claim another Fixed Fee.
- 9.81 If you arrive more than one client during the course of a single Investigation, one Police Station Are dance laxed mean y be claimed for each Chant whom you a visit at the Police Stationan wat investigation.

Police Station Telephone Advice and calculating Escape Fee Cases

9.82 When you are assessing whether your Police Station Advice and Assistance work in a Matter should be paid as an Escape Fee Case rather than by Fixed Fee you must include one Police Station Telephone Advice Fixed Fee in your calculation provided that the Matter is not a Criminal Defence Direct Matter and you have provided at least one telephone call with the Client during the Investigation.

Payment for Police Station Attendance Fixed Fees

- 9.83 A Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee must be paid for all Police Station attendance undertaken on a Matter where a Duty Lawyer or Accredited Representative attends a Client in the Police Station, unless that Matter qualifies as an Escape Fee Case.
- 9.84 One Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee must be claimed for each Matter in respect of which you have provided Police Station attendance, irrespective of how many instances of Police Station Advice and Assistance (Police Station attendance and/or Police Station Telephone Advice) are given.
- 9.85 When a number of charges or Investigations arise out of one set of circumstances, then you must only claim one Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee.
- 9.86 When a number of Clients are subject to police Investigations in relation to the same set of circumstances, you must claim separate Police Station

Attendance Fixed Fees in respect of each Client (but only provided you are able to act without conflict or breach of this Contract or your professional obligations).

- 9.87 If you are instructed by the DSCC to represent two or more Clients at the Police Station and it becomes apparent that you will not be able to act for both (or more) without being in conflict, you may only claim one Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee.
- 9.88 Where the Client raises several legal issues during a Police Station attendance, a single Fixed Fee must be claimed, even if they do not concern the same set of circumstances.
- 9.89 You must not claim for travel time for less than 90 minutes for a one way journey to or from the Police Station when claiming a Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee.
- 9.90 You must continue to record and report all profit costs, and the cost of waiting time to us when you make a Claim for Police Station attendance and you must use the correct Claim/stage reached codes notified to you in the Contract Guide.
- 9.91 You must not make a separate claim for:
 - (a) a Police Station Telephone Advice Fixed Fee; or
 - (b) a Criminal Defence Direct Fixed Acceptance Fee in addition to claiming a Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee or remuneration for an iscap. Fre Came (produce these comprehave already been included in the Police Station attendance Fixed Fee).

The Criminal Defence Direct Fixed Acceptance Fee is only applicable when calculating whether a Matter is an Escape Fee Case.

Police Station Fixed Fees – multiple investigations

9.92 There are circumstances outlined in the Contract Guide which allow you to claim Police Station Fixed Fees for multiple investigations.

Criminal Defence Direct Fixed Acceptance Fee

9.93 Where a former Criminal Defence Direct Matter is referred to you for Police Station attendance, you must include one Criminal Defence Direct Fixed Acceptance Fee in your calculations for Escape Fee Cases. The Criminal Defence Direct Fixed Acceptance Fee applies to any and all telephone calls you may undertake on the former Criminal Defence Direct Matter in the Criminal Investigations Class, and is applicable irrespective of the number or nature of calls made.

Payment for Police Station attendances - Escape Fee Cases

- 9.94 Where in any Matter the total value of Police Station attendance added to the value of any Police Station Telephone Advice Fixed Fee and Criminal Defence Direct Fixed Acceptance Fee is above the Escape Fee Case Threshold you will be eligible for remuneration on an exceptional basis for that Matter as an "Escape Fee Case".
- 9.95 For each Scheme, there is an Escape Fee Case Threshold level which is specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations. If a Police Station

attendance in a Matter, recorded at the Hourly Rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations exceeds the applicable Escape Fee Case Threshold, you may apply to claim all work above this threshold at the appropriate Hourly Rate.

9.96 Work up to the threshold level will attract the relevant Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee for that Scheme and this, together with the Hourly Rates you may make a Claim for, will constitute the Escape Fee Case Fee.

Using Duty Lawyer rates in your calculation for Escape Fee Case

- 9.97 You may use the Duty Lawyer rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations in your calculation for Escape Fee Cases only when a Duty Lawyer or Accredited Representative is acting as such in accordance with this Contract and the Claim relates to:
 - (a) attendances undertaken throughout a Duty Period; or
 - (b) attendances that take place after acceptance of a Matter up until the point when the Client is released from the initial continuous period of custody.

Any subsequent Police Station Advice and Assistance provided by you on the same Matter outside the Duty Period must be calculated at the Own Provider rates which are set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.

Duty Lawyer serious offence rates

- 9.98 You may use the Dury namer scribus offence rates in your calculation for Escape File Cales provided that:
 - (a) the attendance is to advise a Client under arrest for one or more of the following serious offences, either as a principal or as a secondary party, or who has been arrested on a warrant for failing to answer bail or an extradition warrant in respect of a case in which he or she is accused of such an offence:
 - (i) treason (common law);
 - (ii) murder (common law), soliciting to murder (section 4 Offences Against the Persons Act 1861);
 - (iii) manslaughter (Homicide Act 1957 and common law);
 - (iv) causing death by dangerous driving (section 1 Road Traffic Act 1988);
 - (v) rape (section 1 Sexual Offences Act 2003);
 - (vi) assault by penetration (section 2 Sexual Offences Act 2003);
 - (vii) penetration of a child under 13 (section 5 Sexual Offences Act 2003);
 - (viii) assault of a child under 13 by penetration (section 6 Sexual Offences Act 2003);
 - (ix) robbery (section 8 Theft Act 1968);
 - (x) assault with intent to rob (common law);

- (xi) arson (sections 1(1), 1(2) or 1(3) Criminal Damage Act 1971);
- (xii) perverting the course of public justice (common law);
- (xiii) conspiracy to defraud (common law);
- (xiv) kidnapping (common law);
- (xv) wounding or grievous bodily harm (sections 18 and 20 Offences against the Person Act 1861);
- (xvi) conspiracy to commit any of the above offences (section 1 Criminal Law Act 1977);
- (xvii) soliciting or inciting to commit any of the above offences (common law);
- (xviii) attempting to commit any of the above offences (sections 1 or 1A Criminal Attempts Act 1981);
- (xix) any offence if the Client is accused of possessing a firearm, shotgun or imitation firearm;
- (xx) any offence if the Client is detained under section 41 of the Terrorism Act 2000;
- (b) Duty Lawyer rates would normally be payable;
- (c) ne attenuance is personally undertaken by a Duty Lawyer who is enclosed by, or othervise is a member of besonnel in, your otranistion on who is employed by on a decoder of personnel in, the organisation of a Delivery Partner;
- (d) the attendance takes place after acceptance of a Matter up until the point when the Client is released from the initial continuous period of custody.
- 9.99 You must not claim at the Duty Lawyer serious offence rate if you have had your Claims assessed at "category 3" (or equivalent) at the last contract compliance Audit (as opposed to peer review) prior to the Police Station attendance unless either:
 - (a) the time limit for appealing the Assessment has yet to expire; or
 - (b) within that time limit, an appeal has been made but has not been finally determined.

Work outside the Police Station: Escape Fee Cases

- 9.100 Contract Work which is not conducted at the Police Station must be claimed at the rates specified in Paragraph (3), Schedule 4 Criminal Legal Aid Regulations (Remuneration) 2013 (as amended) and included in your Police Station Fixed Fee Claim.
- 9.101 Contract Work which is not conducted at the Police Station is subject to the Financial Eligibility Test and Sufficient Benefits Test as set out in Section 3.

Withdrawn

Rules on Claiming

- 9.102 The Duty Lawyer rates in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations apply to work undertaken by an Accredited Representative deployed in accordance with the terms of this Specification. Advice and Assistance given by a Representative on your behalf must not be claimed under this Contract unless he or she is registered with us and meets the requirements of this Specification and the Police Station Register Arrangements when the advice is given.
- 9.103 In a Police Station Advice and Assistance Matter which is claimable as an Escape Fee Case, we will allow on Assessment any claim for travelling time and costs that are incurred (whether by you or an Accredited Representative) subject to such costs being reasonably incurred and the Costs Assessment Manuals and save in respect of Paragraph 9.27(b).
- 9.104 In a Police Station Advice and Assistance Matter which is not claimable as an Escape Fee Case, we will allow on Assessment a claim for travelling time and costs that are incurred for any single journey that last for more than 90 minutes travelling time (whether by you or an Accredited Representative) subject to such costs being reasonably incurred and the Costs Assessment Manuals.
- 9.105 A single Police Station Advice and Assistance Fixed Fee Claim on a Contract Report Form must be submitted for all work undertaken for a Client on the same Matter. If you give Advice and Assistance or further Police Station Advice and Assistance on the same Matter, you must use the same UFN.

9.106 A Claim must only be suppritted when:

- (a) the Criterian Investigation has been corcluded, either by way of the Client being charged or reported for summons, or the Matter has been disposed of in any other way; or
- (b) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Matter; or
- (c) it is unclear whether further work will be required and a minimum of one month has elapsed since the last work in the Matter was undertaken. This provision will not apply where a Client has an outstanding bail back in the Matter, unless it is known that further work will not be undertaken on that occasion; or
- (d) post-charge work has been undertaken that is within the scope of this Unit of Work, and is not the subject of a claim under the Representations Unit of Work.
- 9.107 If post-charge work is claimed in this Class of Work where the Client is already represented on the same Matter or Case in the Criminal Proceedings Class of Work then the same UFN must be assigned as for the substantive proceedings. Any post-charge work done outside the Police Station must be undertaken and claimed in the Criminal Proceedings Class of Work.
- 9.108 Travel, waiting and attendance at the Police Station must be recorded for the purposes of determining whether a Matter qualifies as an Escape Fee Case where post-charge work is undertaken within the scope of this Unit of Work but no post-charge telephone calls (whether routine, advice or fixed fee) must be claimed under the Criminal Investigations Class except where

the Client is arrested for breach of bail conditions or on a warrant following failure to appear at the magistrates' or Crown Court.

- 9.109 If Police Station Advice and Assistance is claimed and you subsequently provide Advocacy Assistance to the same Client on the same Matter, then the same UFN must be assigned and the Advocacy Assistance work must be claimed at the appropriate rate separately from any claim for Police Station Advice and Assistance.
- 9.110 Where you have advised or assisted more than one Client in respect of the same Investigation, you must submit a separate Claim for a Police Station Advice and Assistance Fixed Fee for each Client using the Contract Report Form. You must apportion the time spent between each Claim and retain on file a breakdown of the total time spent and the work undertaken for each individual Client. You must assign a separate UFN to each Client in accordance with the rules in Section 4 and the Contract Guide.

Payment for Police Station Telephone Advice

- 9.111 Police Station Telephone Advice is paid as part of the Police Station Attendance Fixed Fee, except as outlined in Paragraph 9.114.
- 9.112 You must not claim for Police Station Telephone Advice if Criminal Defence Direct have given telephone advice.
- 9.113 You may make a Claim for payment of a Police Station Telephone Advice Fixed Fee only in the following circumstances, where:
 - (a) he Aitter is not a Criminal Defence Direct Matter; and
 (b) yet doubt attend the Crentratithe Police Matter and rou make no Claim for Police Station Advice and Assistance Fixed Fee; and
 - (c) you provide at least one telephone call with the Client during the Investigation; or
 - (d) the circumstances set out at Paragraph 9.8(f) apply.
- 9.114 You must not make more than one Claim for payment of Police Station Telephone Advice in each Investigation irrespective of the number of telephone calls to the Client, police or other parties in the course of the Investigation.

Work conducted outside the Police Station: Advocacy Assistance on a warrant of further detention provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act

Scope

9.115 You may only provide Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work to a Client who during a Criminal Investigation is the subject of an application for a warrant of further detention in a magistrates' court or the High Court, before a judicial authority or a senior judge in connection with an application for a warrant of further detention, or for an extension of such a warrant, under sections 43 or 44 of PACE or paragraphs 29 or 36 of Schedule 8 of the Terrorism Act 2000. You should note that an Upper Limit specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applies to work undertaken under this Unit of Work and operates as a Costs Limitation.

Qualifying Criteria

- 9.116 The Sufficient Benefit Test is deemed to be satisfied if you are instructed by a Client who is the subject of an application for a warrant of further detention.
- 9.117 There is no Financial Eligibility Test under this Unit of Work.

Application Procedures

- 9.118 A determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work may be made without an application form provided that a note of the determination (in accordance with Paragraph 9.120) is made on Adves is to be provided or, if the fi er be fo ho ce, provid ho here after. The t determ ation mu is a Designated st be nac Fee Earner, or a Supervisor.
- 9.119 You may make a determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work only where the Matter falls within the scope of this Unit of Work.
- 9.120 You must record the following on file:
 - (a) the Client's name and address;
 - (b) the UFN;
 - (c) the date, time and venue of the court appearance; and
 - (d) details of the relevant Unit of Work and confirmation that the Matter falls within any limitations on scope.

Preparation and follow up work

9.121 The scope of Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work includes any reasonable preparation and follow up work.

Counsel

9.122 You may instruct Counsel in relation to this Unit of Work if the application is before the High Court or a senior judge. You are expected to undertake the advocacy on a warrant of further detention hearing which is before a magistrates' court or judicial authority.

Rules on claiming

- 9.123 A single Claim must be submitted for all Advocacy Assistance undertaken under this Unit of Work for a Client in the same Matter irrespective of the number of attendances or occasions on which advice is given, or the Units of Work included in the Claim.
- 9.124 A Claim must be submitted when:
 - (a) the Investigation has been concluded, either by way of the Client being charged or reported for summons, or the Matter has been disposed of in any other way; or
 - (b) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Matter.

Limit on Claims

9.125 Subject to any extensions to the Upper Limit granted following an application made under Paragraphs 5.8 to 5.19, the Upper Limit specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applies to Claims.

Payment

- 9.126 You must Claim for work carried out under this Unit of Work before a magistrates' court or judicial authority at the rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 9.127 You must claim for more carried out under this Unit of Work before the High court of a senior judge at the fates up wified in the Criminal Remunication Reculations.

Work conducted outside the Police Station: Advocacy Assistance for armed forces custody hearings provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act

Scope

- 9.128 You may provide Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work to a Client during a Criminal Investigation who is the subject of an application to extend detention in military custody. You should note that an Upper Limit specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applies to work undertaken under this Unit of Work and operates as a Costs Limitation.
- 9.129 This Unit of Work does not include any matter in connection with an investigation by Services Police where an attendance takes place outside England and Wales.

Qualifying Criteria

- 9.130 The Sufficient Benefit Test is deemed to be satisfied if you are instructed by a client who is the subject of an application to extend detention in military custody.
- 9.131 There is no Financial Eligibility Test under this Unit of Work.

Application procedures

- 9.132 A determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work may be made without an application form provided that a note of the determination (in accordance with Paragraph 9.133 below) is ance is to be provided caple thereafter. The made bn. fore th th reafter. The or, if oon າດ n determ is Designated atio nad éd mι Fee Earner, or a Supervisor under this Contrac
- 9.133 You must record the following on file:
 - (a) the Client's name and address;
 - (b) the UFN;
 - (c) the date, time and venue of the hearing; and
 - (d) details of the relevant Unit of Work and confirmation that the Matter falls within any limitations on scope.

Preparation and follow up work

9.134 The scope of Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work only includes the giving of any advice on appeal.

Counsel

9.135 You must not instruct Counsel in relation to this Unit of Work.

Rules on claiming

9.136 A single Claim must be submitted for all Advocacy Assistance undertaken under this Unit of Work for a Client in the same Matter irrespective of the number of attendances or occasions on which advice is given, or the Units of Work included in the Claim, except where a Claim has been submitted already for the same Matter because Paragraph 9.137(c) applies.

- 9.137 A Claim must be submitted when:
 - (a) all work in connection with the Armed Force Custody Hearing has been concluded, either by way of the Client being charged or reported for summons, or the Matter has been disposed of in any other way; or
 - (b) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Matter; or
 - (c) it is unclear whether further work will be required and a minimum of one month has elapsed since the last work in the Matter was undertaken.
- 9.138 If Advocacy Assistance is claimed in this Class where the Client has already received Police Station Advice and Assistance on the same Matter, then the same UFN must be assigned and the work must be claimed at the appropriate rate separately from any claim for Advice and Assistance.

Limit on Claims

9.139 Subject to any extensions to the Upper Limit granted following an application made under Paragraphs 5.8 to 5.19, the Upper Limit specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applies to Claims.

Payment

9.140 You must claim for work carried out under this Unit of Work at the rates specified in the Crimonal Remuneration Regulations.

Work conducted outside the Police Station: Advocacy Assistance in the magistrates' court in connection with an application to vary police bail conditions provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act

Scope

- 9.141 You may provide Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work during the Criminal Investigation of a Matter. This Unit of Work relates to an application to vary police bail conditions (including "street bail" conditions) imposed by the police under sections 30CB or 47(1E) of PACE, as amended by the Criminal Justice Act 2003. You should note that an Upper Limit specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applies to work undertaken under this Unit of Work and operates as a Costs Limitation.
- 9.142 You may not provide Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work if you are acting as court Duty Lawyer. Instead, you should claim for the work part of your Contract Work under Paragraphs 10.1 to 10.20.

Qualifying Criteria

9.143 There are no Qualifying Criteria for you to comply with but you must check that the Matter falls within the scope of this Unit of Work.

Application procedures

- 9.144 A determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work may be made without an application form provided that a note of the determination (in accordance with Paragraph 9.145) is made on is to be provided or, if examples The grant must the f er Adves b provid as n a ce 0 0 be mad Sol is e Eirner, or the br J í D by q Supervisor.
- 9.145 You must record the following on file:
 - (a) the Client's name and address;
 - (b) the UFN;
 - (c) the date, time and venue of the court appearance; and
 - (d) details of the relevant Unit of Work and confirmation that the Matter falls within any limitations on scope.

Preparation and follow up work

9.146 The scope of Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work only includes any reasonable preparation and giving of any advice on an appeal.

Counsel

9.147 You may not instruct Counsel in relation to this Unit of Work.

Rules on Claiming

9.148 A single Claim must be submitted for all Advocacy Assistance undertaken under this Unit of Work for a Client in the same Matter irrespective of the number of attendances or occasions on which advice is given, or the Units of Work included in the Claim, except where a Claim has been submitted already for the same Matter because Paragraph 9.149(c) applies.

- 9.149 A Claim must be submitted when:
 - (a) the Criminal Investigation has been concluded, either by way of the Client being charged or reported for summons, or the Matter has been disposed of in any other way; or
 - (b) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Matter; or
 - (c) it is unclear whether further work will be required and a minimum of one month has elapsed since the last work in the Matter was undertaken.
- 9.150 If Advocacy Assistance is claimed in this Class where the Client has already received Police Station Advice and Assistance on the same Matter, then the same UFN must be assigned and the work must be claimed at the appropriate rate separately from any claim for Advice and Assistance.

Limit on Claims

9.151 Subject to any extensions to the Upper Limit granted following an application made under Paragraphs 5.8 to 5.19, the Upper Limit specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applies to Claims.

Payment

9.152 You must claim for work carried out under this Unit of Work at the rates which apply to Advocacy Assistance in a magistrates' court (other than by a court party Lawyer parting as such which would be claimed under Paragriph 0.1) which are specified in the diminist memuneration Regulations.

10. Criminal Proceedings

Advice and Assistance and Advocacy Assistance by a court Duty Lawyer provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act

Scope

10.1 This Unit of Work may only be undertaken by you for a Client who is involved in Criminal Proceedings or is the subject of police bail.

Qualifying Criteria

10.2 The Sufficient Benefit Test must be satisfied in order to provide Advice and Assistance or Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work.

Application procedures

- 10.3 Your Duty Lawyer must check that the Case falls within the scope of service of court Contract Work before accepting instructions to act.
- 10.4 A determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance and/or Advice and Assistance under this Unit of Work may be made by the court Duty Lawyer without an application form provided that a note of the determination (in accordance with Paragraph 10.6) is made on the file either before the Advocacy Assistance or Advice and Assistance is to be provided or, if provided at short notice, as soon as practicable thereafter.
- 10.5 A Duty Larger may make a determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance or varice and Assistance under this thin of Work only where the Case fills within the scope of this Unit of Vork and any other limitations or score are satisfied.
- 10.6 You must record the following on file:
 - (a) the Client's name and address;
 - (b) details of the relevant Unit of Work;
 - (c) whether the Client is in custody or charged with an imprisonable offence; and
 - (d) the date, time and venue of the court appearance.

Service requirements

- 10.7 Your Duty Lawyer at a magistrates' court must provide the following services to any defendant who wishes to receive Advocacy Assistance:
 - (a) advice to an individual who is in custody;
 - (b) the making of a bail application unless the individual has received such assistance on a previous occasion; and
 - (c) advice to an individual who is involved in Prescribed Proceedings.
- 10.8 The Duty Lawyer may, subject to Paragraph 10.9, also provide:

- (a) Advice and Assistance and/or Advocacy Assistance to a Client who is in custody on a plea of guilty where the Client wishes the Case to be concluded at that appearance in court, unless the Duty Lawyer considers that the Case should be adjourned in the Interests of Justice of the Client;
- (b) where necessary, Advice and Assistance and/or Advocacy Assistance to a Client who is before the court as a result of failure to pay a fine or other sum ordered or to obey an order of the court, and such failure may lead to the Client being at risk of imprisonment;
- (c) Advice and Assistance and, where appropriate, Advocacy assistance to any other Client who is not in custody provided it is in connection with an imprisonable offence where, in the opinion of the Duty Lawyer, such a Client requires Advice and Assistance and/or Advocacy Assistance;
- (d) help to a Client who is eligible for assistance from the court Duty Lawyer to make an application for a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation in respect of any subsequent appearance of the Client before the court. Where such an application is made the Duty Lawyer must enquire whether the Client wishes to instruct another Duty Lawyer to act for him or her. If the Client does so wish, the Duty Lawyer must insert the name of that Duty Lawyer in the application form;
- (e) Advice and Assistance and, where appropriate, Advocacy Assistance to a Client in circumstances described in Paragraph 10.7 above; or
- d, re appr (f) st nce dybca y Assistance S h p d а ia b a p vary boli e il on itions (including (t "street bail" conditions) imposed by the police under sections 30BC or 47(1E) of PACE, as amended by the Criminal Justice Act 2003.
- 10.9 Your Duty Lawyer must not provide Advocacy Assistance in committal proceedings or at a not guilty trial, nor, subject to Paragraph 10.8(e) and (f) above, Advice and Assistance and/or Advocacy Assistance to a Client in connection with a non-imprisonable offence.
- 10.10 When a hearing is adjourned to another day, your Duty Lawyer must not, as Duty Lawyer, provide Advice and Assistance or Advocacy Assistance to a defendant to whom he or she or any other Duty Lawyer has provided services in the same Case. This Paragraph does not prevent a Duty Lawyer from representing the same Client again if that Client's Case is adjourned to a later time that same day.
- 10.11 Your Duty Lawyer must not advise or represent any Client at a sitting when that Duty Lawyer or any member of his or her organisation is representing the Crown Prosecution Service in the same court building.
- 10.12 Your Duty Lawyer must remain at the court during the Duty Period until it is clear to him or her that Advice and Assistance or Advocacy Assistance is not likely to be required by any defendant. Where it is not clear whether such help is needed, he or she must consult the clerk of the court or other suitable person.
- 10.13 Your Duty Lawyer must wear an identification badge during his or her Duty Period at court where required to do so by the magistrates' court or local instructions.

- 10.14 An application for a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation must not be made by you (or anyone working under your Contract) for any Case that concludes on the same day as the court Duty Lawyer session where you have acted as court Duty Lawyer on that Case. Such work must be claimed at the court Duty Lawyer rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations unless the Case was not within the scope of this Unit of Work.
- 10.15 You must comply with Section 6 of this Specification.
- 10.16 Where a court prevents the defendant from cross examining a witness under section 38 of the Youth Justice and Criminal Evidence Act 1999 and the court appoints a Designated Fee Earner to represent the defendant for the purposes of cross examination, the Designated Fee Earner is under a duty to undertake that work unless there are exceptional circumstances that prevent it from doing so. The Designated Fee Earner will be paid out of central funds.

Preparation and follow up work

- 10.17 The scope of Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work, which you must comply with, only includes:
 - (a) the giving of any notice of any appeal or making an application to the magistrates' for them to state a case within the ordinary time limit and matters preliminary to that; and
 - (b) Invite as mable preparation and follow up work (this may include advising before the meaning (including reasonable preparation and a trindarce in the Office, correspondence and telephone calls) and advising the Client of the consequences of the outcome);

except that reasonable advice and preparation must only be remunerated when provided during the court duty session.

Rules on claiming

- 10.18 Where Advice and Assistance and/or Advocacy Assistance is provided by the court Duty Lawyer acting as such under this Class of Work, all work undertaken during the court Duty Period must be submitted in a single Claim at the court Duty Lawyer rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 10.19 Such a Claim must be submitted separately from a Claim made in this Class for additional work undertaken on the same Matter or Case for the same Client outside of the court Duty Period.

Payment

10.20 You must claim for Advocacy Assistance and/or Advice and Assistance provided under this Unit of Work at the rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.

Advocacy Assistance at the Virtual Court provided under section 15(2)(b) of the Act

Scope

- 10.21 This Unit of Work may only be undertaken for a Client during Criminal Proceedings at the Virtual Court.
- 10.22 You may represent the Client at the Police Station or at the court building.

Qualifying Criteria

- 10.23 The Sufficient Benefit Test is deemed to be satisfied if the Police have decided that a Case is suitable to be dealt with in the Virtual Court.
- 10.24 There is no Financial Eligibility Test for this Unit of Work.

Application procedures

- 10.25 You may make a determination that an individual qualifies for Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work only where the Case falls within the scope of this Unit of Work.
- 10.26 You must record the following on file:
 - (a) the Client's name and address;
 - (b) the date, time and venue of the Virtual Court appearance; and
 - (c) details of the relevant function work.

Preparation and follow up work

- 10.27 The scope of Advocacy Assistance under this Unit of Work only includes:
 - (a) reasonable preparation;
 - (b) all telephone calls;
 - (c) advising the Client of the consequences of the outcome; and
 - (d) completion of any subsequent application for a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation.

Rules on claiming

- 10.28 You may claim for Virtual Court work provided under this Unit of Work only if:
 - (a) the case is disposed of at the Virtual Court hearing (or a subsequent hearing on the same day where the case is adjourned for presentence reports);
 - (b) the case is adjourned to a second hearing and the defendant fails the means test or does not meet the Interests of Justice Test;
 - (c) you decide not to represent the Client further and no application for a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation is made;

- (d) you attend the Client, and advise the Client not to participate in the Virtual Court scheme, and do not subsequently represent the Client at a second hearing (whether because the Client fails the means test, does not meet the Interests of Justice Test, or declines to instruct you further).
- 10.29 If the Case is not disposed of at the Virtual Court, and you go on to represent the Client under a Representation Order, then the Virtual Court Appearance Fee must not be claimed. The work undertaken on the Virtual Court hearing can be included in the calculation of the core hours to determine the final value of the Standard Fee.
- 10.30 If the Client already has a Representation Order and the Virtual Court hearing concerns a breach of bail or arrest on a warrant in connection with the same Case that the Representation Order has been issued for, no separate Virtual Court appearance fee is claimable.
- 10.31 You may not represent a Client at a Virtual Court hearing who already has a Representation Order issued on the same matter.
- 10.32 Where a court prevents the defendant from cross examining a witness under section 38 of the Youth Justice and Criminal Evidence Act 1999 and the court appoints a Designated Fee Earner to represent the defendant for the purposes of cross examination, the Designated Fee Earner is under a duty to undertake that work unless there are exceptional circumstances that prevent it from doing so. The Designated Fee Earner will be paid out of central funds.

Payment - Vitur Court appearance fe

- 10.33 Except where Parigraphs 10.22 and 10.31 apply volumest daim for work carried out under this Unit of Work at the Fixed Fees which apply to Virtual Court Advocacy Assistance and which are specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 10.34 Unless expressly authorised in this Contract, you must not Claim any other amount for work carried out in connection with a Virtual Court hearing.

Additional service requirements

10.35 If you accept a call to attend a Virtual Court hearing, you must attend the relevant Police Station (or magistrates' court) at a reasonable time before the Virtual Court hearing time.

<u>Representation in the magistrates' court provided under section 16 of the</u> <u>Act</u>

Scope

- 10.36 This Unit of Work covers Representation in a magistrates' court in criminal proceedings (including Prescribed Proceedings) under a Representation Order and includes:
 - (a) advice on an appeal;
 - (b) related bail proceedings in the Crown Court or High Court.

It excludes proceedings that are sent for trial under section 51 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 (except proceedings in a magistrates' court following a remittal under paragraphs 10(3)(a) or 13(2) of Schedule 3 to the Crime and Disorder Act 1998).

Qualifying Criteria

- 10.37 In order for you to provide Representation under this Unit of Work:
 - (a) the Client must satisfy the Financial Eligibility Test. The Client's eligibility will be assessed by the Representation Authority; and
 - (b) the Client must have a determination that they qualify for Representation by the Representation Authority.

Application processing the ray

- 10.38 You may not claim for Representation of less a deposentation Order has been issued by a Representation Authority following the appropriate application procedure.
- 10.39 Where a Representation Order is applied for and the Client needs assistance with completing the relevant forms, you may only spend up to 30 minutes providing such assistance. This item of work may then be included in your calculation of costs to determine the appropriate Standard Fee, or to be assessed if the case is claimed as a non-Standard Fee.

Pre-Order work

- 10.40 A Claim for work under this Unit of Work covers all work undertaken from the date on which the Representation Order is issued. It also covers any legal advice or Representation given on the same Case before an Order is granted if the following three conditions are met:
 - (a) the interests of justice require that the advice or Representation is provided as a matter of urgency i.e. there is a court hearing within ten working days or less of the date when initial instructions are taken;
 - (b) there is no undue delay in making an application for Representation which must be submitted no more than five working days after initial instruction; and
 - (c) the Pre-Order advice or Representation is given by you and you are subsequently assigned as evidenced in the Representation Order.

- 10.41 If you provide Representation under this Unit of Work, then any Claim must include any Pre-Order work. Where a Standard Fee is payable, it will apply to all the work required to be included in the same Claim.
- 10.42 In order to enable us to decide whether Pre-Order work may be claimed and/or allowed, you must note on file the date of initial instruction; the date the application for a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation was lodged with the court and the date of the court hearing.

Counsel

10.43 If you instruct Counsel, the instructions delivered must include a copy of the Representation Order and you must notify Counsel of the UFN, and any amendments made to the Representation Order.

Assigned Counsel

- 10.44 Where an individual is entitled to Counsel (as may be determined by the court) in accordance with regulation 16 and 17 of The Criminal Legal Aid (Determinations by a Court and Choice of Representative) Regulations 2013, Assigned Counsel must be paid directly by us in accordance with the rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations and must complete a separate Claim form.
- 10.45 You must provide Assigned Counsel with details of the UFN which must be inserted on Counsel's Claim. You must submit Counsel's Claim at the same time that you submit your Claim. The time limits for Claims in Sections 1 to 8 apply to doursel's Claim
 Unassigned Cause
- 10.46 You may instruct Counsel on an unassigned basis to provide magistrates' court Representation where a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation has been made. If you do this, you must agree a fee with Counsel in writing and notify Counsel of the relevant UFN.
- 10.47 In proceedings for which a Standard Fee is claimed, Counsel's agreed fee must also include any fees agreed between you and Counsel in respect of Counsel's travelling and waiting time and travelling costs. Counsel's travelling and waiting costs cannot be claimed separately from us.
- 10.48 You must Claim your costs (including the time spent by Counsel in preparation, attendance and advocacy) on the Contract Report Form as a Standard Fee (unless the Case is claimable as a non-Standard Fee Claim). When working out the appropriate Standard Fee, the calculation must be made on the basis that the case was conducted without Counsel. You must use the rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applicable for this Unit of Work to determine the correct level of Standard Fee and you must retain on file details of the amount agreed in respect of Unassigned Counsel's fees (if Unassigned Counsel is instructed).
- 10.49 A Non-Standard Fee Claim will be assessed or audited using the maximum fee principle, on the basis that you conducted the Case without Counsel.
- 10.50 You must pay Unassigned Counsel's fees. You must agree a fee with Counsel and to make appropriate arrangements for Counsel to be paid in accordance with the Contract. We have no liability to pay Counsel who is instructed on an Unassigned Counsel basis.

- 10.51 The costs payable in respect of Counsel's agreed fee will only be reduced on Assessment on Non-Standard Fees where, and to the extent that, they exceed the costs that would be allowed if you had conducted the case without Counsel.
- 10.52 The professional relationship between you and Counsel will be the same as in a privately funded case.
- 10.53 If more than one Counsel is instructed in the same proceedings, you must reach a separate agreement with each Counsel on fee and payment arrangements.
- 10.54 If you fail to pay Unassigned Counsel within 30 days of receipt of his or her fee note, then Unassigned Counsel may apply to us to be paid directly. We will make enquiries directly with you to establish whether any payment has been or will be made. You must provide us with the relevant UFN and written confirmation of the fee agreed, together with Unassigned Counsel's fee note.
- 10.55 If we are satisfied that Unassigned Counsel has not been paid and agree to pay Unassigned Counsel directly, we will recoup the relevant amount from subsequent payments to you. We will only use this power as a remedy where you have not shown any justified reason for non-payment.

Withdrawal of a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation

- 10.56 You may claim for work undertaken up until the date of withdrawal of a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation
- 10.57 The tine line for submission of a Claim runs from the date on which withdrawal of the determination that an individual qualifies for Representation came to your knowledge.
- 10.58 Where a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation is withdrawn, you must send without delay all papers and other material in your possession relating to the proceedings to the Client, but retain copies on file for Assessment purposes.

Rules on claiming

- 10.59 Subject to the provisions in relation to claiming below, a single Claim must be submitted for all work undertaken in the Criminal Proceedings Class of Work for a Client in the same Case except where a Claim has been submitted already in the same Case because Paragraph 10.62 below applies. The single Claim must be for one or more of the Units of Work within the Criminal Proceedings Class of Work. Where a Standard Fee is payable, it will apply to all the work required to be included in the same Claim.
- 10.60 A single Claim must be submitted in respect of all Clients where a Claim is made under this Unit of Work for Representation provided to two or more Clients in the same Case.
- 10.61 A single Claim must be submitted where more than one Case is joined.
- 10.62 Subject to Paragraphs 10.60 and 10.61, a Claim may only be submitted when:
 - (a) the Case has concluded; or

- (b) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Case; or
- (c) it is unclear whether further work will be required or not and a minimum of one month has elapsed since the last work in the Case was undertaken.
- 10.63 Once a Representation Order has been issued, any Pre-Order work given to the Client on issues which form part of the Case covered by the Representation Order must be claimed under the Representation Order.
- 10.64 Where you act for more than one Client in Criminal Proceedings which form a single Case, your Claim for payment must cover all Clients represented. Where you undertake work for more than one Client on the same Case, you must assign the same UFN to each Client for claiming purposes. The work undertaken will form a single Claim to which you must assign the UFN of the "lead" Client in accordance with the Contract Guide. You must retain on file a breakdown of the time spent with each Client which may be requested by us for Assessment or Audit purposes. This information must be submitted as part of your Claim in a Non-Standard Fee Case.
- 10.65 You must submit each Client's Representation Order with your Claim.
- Where sentence is deferred in the magistrates' court, a Claim must be 10.66 submitted within three months of the date of deferment. A separate Claim may be made for work done only following the deferment. This must be submitted within three months of the Client's reappearance for sentence aime La and n catego sategory 1A Standard Fee as Jst en approp he of e.
- 10.67 Where proceedings in a magistrates' court have not been concluded but a warrant of arrest has been issued, a Claim for costs in respect of work done under a Representation Order must be made not earlier than six weeks and not later than 19 weeks from the date of issue of the warrant. A supplemental Claim may be made for any further work undertaken after the original Claim has been submitted if the Client is arrested or surrenders. The original Claim will then be recalculated.
- 10.68 In Criminal Proceedings in the magistrates' court covered by a Representation Order, a Standard Fee will be paid to you in accordance with the Contract for a Case in accordance with the payment rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 10.69 Where the proceedings involve more than one offence, the definition of Case consists of three independent elements or tests. One or more of the following three tests will need to be satisfied to determine whether a Claim for a single Standard Fee, or a whether two or more Standard Fees may be claimed. If the answer to any of one of these tests is "yes", then only one Standard Fee may be claimed:
 - (a) are the charges or informations preferred or laid at the same time?;
 - (b) are the charges or informations founded on the same facts? The test here is whether the charges have a common factual origin;
 - (c) are the charges or informations part of a series of offences? The test here is whether the offences exhibit some similar feature which would allow them to be described as a series of offences.

- 10.70 For the purposes of the definition of a series of offences, a breach of a community penalty or other court order must be treated as an offence. If the defendant is before the court for other reasons, then no separate Standard Fee payment will be made for breach proceedings in respect of a community penalty or other court order, irrespective of whether there is any link between such breach proceedings and any other proceedings being heard at the same time. If breach proceedings are heard alone then they will attract a separate Standard Fee.
- 10.71 We will not pay you for any work done in relation to a defendant who is charged with an offence under section 12 of the Drugs Act 2005 (failure to attend an initial assessment or stay for its duration) and is before the court for other matters.
- 10.72 It is your obligation to satisfy us that charges against a defendant or codefendants constitute more than one Case such as to entitle you to claim more than one Standard Fee.
- 10.73 Where you make a Crown Court or High Court bail application, the work will form part of a "Case" for the purpose of Standard Fees and must be claimed as part of the Claim for work undertaken in the magistrates' court in accordance with this Specification.

Non-Standard Fee Claims

- 10.74 A Claim for a Non-Standard Fee for Representation in the magistrates' court must not be included in your Contract Report Form. Each Claim must be submitted on a CRIM7 form and will be assessed individually. You must submit the ollowing with your Claim:
 - (a) an the information specifie in Taragraph V40 to 4.41, where relevant;
 - (b) where enhanced rates are sought under Paragraph 10.95, you must provide full details of how the work meets the criteria for enhancement.

The relevant Director must Assess the Claim.

10.75 Claims for payment from Assigned Counsel must also comply with the Paragraphs under the heading "Rules on Claiming" above, and must contain the same UFN and be submitted with your Claim. You must notify Counsel of the UFN number.

Payment

- 10.76 Any proceedings that are committed to or sent to the Crown Court for trial under section 51 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 (except proceedings in a magistrates' court following a remittal under paragraph 10(3)(a) or 13(2) of Schedule 3 to the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 and proceedings at any bail application where the defendant is held in custody) are paid in accordance with the provisions in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations and must not form part of any Claim for remuneration under this Specification.
- 10.77 Work claimed under this Unit of Work is paid by Hourly Rates.
- 10.78 The Standard Fees do not apply to a Case in which Counsel has been assigned under a Representation Order. Payment for Assigned Counsel is dealt with below.

Items of Work covered by the Standard Fees

- 10.79 The items of work included in the Standard Fees are as follows, which are known as core costs and include the costs of any Advocacy Assistance required by this Contract to be claimed under the Order:
 - (a) any preparation;
 - (b) routine letters written and routine telephone calls;
 - (c) advocacy;
 - (d) work done by a fee-earner acting as Agent or Delivery Partner for the Solicitor named in the Representation Order; and
 - (e) Unassigned Counsel's preparation and advocacy.
- 10.80 Where you act for more than one Client in proceedings forming a single Case, the Claim for payment of a Standard Fee must cover all the Clients represented by you under one or more Representation Orders.
- 10.81 Where a Representation Order is issued to a Client in respect of more than one charge, offence or information, the Claim for payment of a Standard Fee must cover all the charges, offences or information that form part of one Case.

Costs additional to the Standard Fees

- 10.82 Disburie neits ar pryable y is it a dition to the Braydard free.
- 10.83 Travelling and waiting time of fee-earners and Unassigned Counsel is not payable by us in addition to any Standard Fee or in respect of any non-Standard Fee unless such travel relates to a single journey in excess of 90 minutes.
- 10.84 You must record all waiting time of fee-earners and Unassigned Counsel in respect of each Standard Fee Claimed. You must report the cost of that waiting time to us when you make each Claim and you must ensure that you use the correct Claim codes in the Contract Guide.

Determining the Category and type of proceedings

- 10.85 You must determine the category and type of proceedings in accordance with the table below and apply the relevant rules.
- 10.86 For the avoidance of doubt, you may only claim a Category 3 Fee in circumstances where your Client's Case is discontinued or withdrawn at the committal hearing.

Categories and Types of Proceedings

| Category 1B | Category 1A | Category 2 | Category 3 |
|---|---|--|--|
| | | | |
| Guilty pleas. | Guilty pleas (either way). | Contested trials. | Committal proceedings which are discontinued or withdrawn. |
| Uncontested proceedings arising out of a breach of an order of a magistrates' court (including proceedings in a magistrates' court relating to a breach of a Crown Court community rehabilitation order, community punishment order or suspended sentence). | Guilty pleas in proceedings for low-value shoplifting as defined in section 22A(3) of the Magistrates' Court Act 1980(d) (low-value shoplifting) | Proceedings which were listed and fully prepared for trial in a magistrates' court but are disposed of by a guilty plea on the day of trial before the opening of the prosecution case. | |
| Proceedings (other than commutal proceedings) which are discontinued of withdrawn or where the prosecution offer no evidence. | Proceedings (other than commital proceeding)) which are discontinued or withdrawn or where the prosecution offer no evidence. | Preceedings which we re-listed and fully pripared for tria in a mightrates' wur but are discontinued or withdrawn or where the prosecution offers no evidence or which result in a bind over on the day of trial before the opening of the prosecution case. | 'n |
| Proceedings (other than committal proceedings) relating to summary offences which result in a bind over. | Indictable only cases heard in the Youth Court. | Contested proceedings relating to a breach of an order of a magistrates' court (including proceedings relating to a breach of a Crown Court community rehabilitation order, community punishment order or suspended sentence). | |
| Proceedings arising out of a deferment of | | Proceedings where mixed pleas are | |

| Category 1B | Category 1A | Category 2 | Category 3 |
|---|----------------|---|------------|
| sentence (including any subsequent sentence hearing) under section 1 of the Powers of Criminal Courts (Sentencing) Act 2000. | | entered. | |
| Proceedings prescribed under Regulation 9 of the Criminal Legal Aid (General) Regulations 2013, except where the Case was listed and fully prepared for a contested hearing to decide whether an order should be made. | | Proceedings prescribed under Regulation 9 of the Criminal Legal Aid (General) Regulations 2013, where the Case was listed and fully prepared for a contested hearing to decide whether an order should be made. | |
| Proceedings relating to either way offences which must b trik in a magistrates' court in accordance with section 22 of the Magistrates' Courts Act 1980(c). | ith | draw | 'n |

- 10.87 Subject to Paragraph 10.88, where proceedings forming one Case fall within more than one Category, the proceedings will be treated as forming part of the higher or highest in value of the Categories concerned.
- 10.88 Subject to Paragraph 10.89, where there is a change of organisation assigned under a Representation Order, the proceedings will be treated as category 1B or category 1A proceedings, as appropriate to the type of offence, for the purposes of a Claim for costs in respect of work done under the Representation Order by the Provider formerly assigned.
- 10.89 Where there is a change of Provider assigned under a Representation Order the provisions for payment to the Provider originally assigned ("the old Provider") and the newly assigned Provider ("the new Provider") will be as follows:
 - (a) except in the circumstances described in sub-Paragraph (b) below, the old Provider and the new Provider may each submit Claims for costs. However, for the purposes of the old Provider's Claim for costs under the Representation Order the proceedings will be treated as category 1B or category 1A proceedings as appropriate to the type of offence;
 - (b) where:

- (i) the conducting Duty Lawyer moves from the old Provider to the new Provider (e.g. becomes a partner in, or employee of, the new Provider); or
- (ii) the old Provider and the new Provider are, or will shortly be, closely related (e.g. the old Provider has restructured to facilitate the creation of the new Provider or there has been, or will shortly be, a merger of the old Provider and the new Provider or an acquisition of the old Provider by the new Provider); or
- (iii) the old Provider is unable to continue representing the Client following the termination of all, or part, of its Contract (or, in anticipation of this, ceases to represent the Client),

payment will be as if one Provider had been assigned throughout and only the new Provider may submit a Claim for costs;

- (c) where the new Provider submits a Claim under Paragraph 10.89(b) above, it will do so taking account of both its costs and the costs of the old Provider, but payment will be made only to the new Provider. The old Provider and the new Provider must agree any division of monies between themselves.
- 10.90 Where proceedings have not been concluded but a warrant of arrest has been issued, the proceedings will be treated as category 1B or category 1A proceedings as a propriate to the type of offence.

Proceedings VVIIDORAWN

- 10.91 For the purposes of this Unit of Work, any proceedings specified in the Categories and Types of Proceedings table above ("the specified proceedings") will be treated as including all Incidental Proceedings in respect of which a Representation Order is in force, whether or not the Order is the same as that in force in respect of the specified proceedings. Where a Standard Fee is payable in respect of the specified proceedings:
 - (a) no separate fee will be payable in respect of the ancillary proceedings; but
 - (b) all work done or costs incurred in the ancillary proceedings will be treated as done or incurred in the specified proceedings.
- 10.92 Proceedings will be treated for the purposes of this Section as forming part of one Case where they relate to one or more charges or information which are preferred or laid at the same time or which are founded on the same facts or which form or are part of a series of offences.
- 10.93 Where a warrant of arrest has been issued and a Claim has been made prior to the final disposal of the proceedings, any costs which would have been payable upon the final disposal of the proceedings will be reduced to the extent that they formed part of the costs previously claimed.

Reduced and Enhanced Rates

10.94 Only in respect of non-Standard Fee Claims, we may allow Claims at less than the Hourly Rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations

where it appears to us reasonable to do so having regard to the competence and dispatch with which the work was done.

- 10.95 Only in respect of non-Standard Fee Claims, we may allow Claims at more than the Hourly Rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations where it appears to us, taking into account all the relevant circumstances of the case, that:
 - (a) the work was done with exceptional competence, skill or expertise; or
 - (b) the work was done with exceptional dispatch; or
 - (c) the case involved exceptional circumstances or complexity,

and we may have regard to the generality of proceedings to which these provisions apply in determining what is exceptional.

- 10.96 Where we consider, in accordance with the Paragraph 10.95 above, that any item of work should be allowed at more than the specified Hourly Rates, we will apply to that item of work a percentage enhancement in accordance with Paragraphs 10.97 to 10.99.
- 10.97 In determining the percentage by which fees should be enhanced in accordance with Paragraph 10.95, we will have regard to:
 - (a) the degree of responsibility accepted by you and your personnel;
 - (b) the care, speed and economy with which the case was prepared;
 - (c) the hoverty, weight an complexity of the cast
- 10.98 Except where proceedings relate to serious or complex fraud, the relevant Hourly Rate will not be enhanced by more than 100%.
- 10.99 Where proceedings relate to serious or complex fraud, the relevant Hourly Rate will not be enhanced by more than 200%.

Payment for Assigned Counsel

- 10.100 Work undertaken by Assigned Counsel under this Unit of Work must be claimed at the rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 10.101 These rates only apply under this Unit of Work where an individual is entitled to Counsel (as may be determined by the court) in accordance with regulation 16 and 17 of the Criminal Legal Aid (Determinations by a Court and Choice of Representative) Regulations 2013. The rates are the maximum amounts allowable per item except where expressed as Hourly Rates. Where an Hourly Rate is specified we will determine any fee for such work in accordance with that Hourly Rate, provided that the fee determined must not be less than the minimum amount specified.
- 10.102 Where a refresher fee is claimed in respect of less than a full day, we will allow such fee as appears reasonable having regard to the fee which would be allowed for a full day.
- 10.103 Where we consider (taking into account all the relevant circumstances of a Case), that the exceptional circumstances of a Case mean that the rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations would not provide reasonable remuneration for some or all of the work allowed, we may allow

such amounts as appear to us to be reasonable remuneration for the relevant work.

Payment on Account of Disbursements

- 10.104 You may submit an application for Payment on Account of a Disbursement for which you have incurred liability in Criminal Proceedings, within the scope of this Section, provided that the following conditions are satisfied:
 - (a) you have obtained prior authority to cover the amount sought; and
 - (b) you have incurred liability for the Disbursement under that authority; and
 - (c) the amount of a single Disbursement (including VAT) would exceed \pounds 500.
- 10.105 An application for Payment on Account may be made at any time before you submit your final Claim for costs and must:
 - (a) not exceed the maximum amount authorised under the prior authority; and
 - (b) be made in such manner as we may direct and must be accompanied by a copy of all relevant prior authorities and any invoices or other documents to establish that the liability has been incurred.
- 10.106 We will authorise a Payment on Account, subject to the prior authority limit, if it appears to have been reasonably incurred in accordance with the prior authority. This dies not provent you from seeding more than the amount authorise. But the pronautionity in cists assessment
- 10.107 If we authorise and pay a request for a Payment on Account of the Disbursement, then it will usually be paid through the Monthly Payment system.
- 10.108 If we refuse to authorise a request for a Payment on Account, there is no right of appeal, but you may still seek to recover the Disbursement on costs Assessment. You may also submit a fresh application for a Payment on Account, to provide additional information or to explain a change in circumstances.

<u>Representation in Prescribed Proceedings in the Crown Court other than in</u> <u>appeals from the magistrates' court provided under section 16 of the Act</u>

Scope

10.109 This Unit of Work may only be undertaken for a Client in Prescribed Proceedings, or for a Client who wishes to make a free standing application to the Crown Court to vary or have discharged a sentence or order in circumstances where the fees are not specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations. You should note that an Upper Limit specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applies to work undertaken under this Unit of Work and operates as a Costs Limitation.

Qualifying Criteria

10.110 Contribution Order Regulations may require your Client to repay some or all of his or her defence costs under a contribution order during his or her Case and after the Case concluding. You must advise your Client about the scheme of Crown Court means testing at the outset of his or her Case.

Application Procedure

10.111 In order for you to provide Representation under this Unit of Work, your Client must have had a Representation Order issued by the Representation Authority by completing our CRIM14 and 15 forms.

Counsel

- 10.112 If you ins and the rates Hourly Rates which he el's Co advocacy at the which lica а nd ta he relevant Hourly Rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations for this Unit of Work.
- 10.113 You must pay Counsel's agreed fee directly in accordance with this Contract.
- 10.114 When instructing Counsel, you must inform him or her of the payment rates and ensure that Counsel's fee note contains a breakdown of the time claimed at the appropriate rates.
- 10.115 You may claim any time spent instructing Counsel as Contract Work. However, if you choose to accompany Counsel to any hearing, neither the time spent at the hearing nor the travelling and waiting can be claimed or paid as Contract Work.

Rules on claiming

- 10.116 A single Claim must be submitted for all work undertaken in the Criminal Proceedings Class of Work for a Client in the same Case, including except where a Claim has been submitted already in the same Matter or Case because Paragraph 10.118(c) applies. The Claim may be for one or more of the Units of Work covered by this Class.
- 10.117 A single Claim must be submitted in circumstances where more than one application is consolidated into one Case.
- 10.118 A Claim may only be submitted when:
 - (a) the Case has concluded; or

- (b) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Case; or
- (c) it is unclear whether further work will be required or not and a minimum of one month has elapsed since the last work in the Case was undertaken.

Limits on Claims

10.119 Subject to any extensions to the Upper Limit granted following an application made under Paragraphs 5.8 to 5.19, the Upper Limit specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations applies to Claims.

Payment

10.120 You must claim for Representation provided under this Unit of Work at the rates which are specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.

Withdrawn

<u>Representation in relation to proceedings for breach of injunctions arising</u> <u>under Part 1 of the Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014</u>

Scope

10.121 This Unit of Work covers Representation in relation to proceedings for breach of injunctions arising under Part 1 of the Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014 in any civil or criminal Court.

Qualifying criteria

- 10.122 There is no Financial Eligibility Test for this Unit of Work where the work is undertaken in a civil court. However, if this work is undertaken in a criminal court then the Financial Eligibility Test set out in the **Criminal Financial Regulations** must be applied.
- 10.123 The Client must have been issued with a Representation Order by the Representation Authority.

Application procedures

- 10.124 You may not claim for Representation unless a Representation Order has been issued by a Representation Authority following the appropriate application procedure.
- 10.125 Where a Representation Order is applied for and the Client needs assistance with completing the relevant forms, you may only spend up to 30 minutes providing such assistance. This item of work may then be included involve calculation of costs to determine the appropriate Higher Fee, of Lewer see of tope assessed in the Care is chined at flourly Rates.

Remuneration

- 10.126 You must claim for work undertaken under this Unit of Work in accordance with and at the rates specified in the **Criminal Remuneration Regulations**.
- 10.127 Travel and waiting time will be paid in accordance with and at the rates specified in the **Criminal Remuneration Regulations**.

Determining which fees apply

- 10.128 The items of work included in the Higher Fee and Lower Fees under this Unit of Work are as follows, which are known as core costs and include the costs of any Advocacy Assistance required by this Contract to be claimed under the Representation Order:
 - (a) any preparation;
 - (b) routine letters written and routine telephone calls;
 - (c) advocacy;
 - (d) work done by a fee-earner acting as Agent for the solicitor named in the Representation Order; and
 - (e) Unassigned Counsel's preparation and advocacy
- 10.129 The following costs are payable by us in addition to the Higher Fee or Lower Fee under this Unit of Work:
 - (a) Reasonable travelling and waiting time of fee-earners and unassigned Counsel, which is payable at the rate specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations; and

- (b) Disbursements.
- 10.130 You must record all waiting time of fee-earners and Unassigned Counsel in respect of each fee Claimed under this Unit of Work. You must report the cost of that waiting time to us when you make each Claim and you must ensure that you use the correct Claim codes in the Contract Guide.

Higher and Lower Fees

- 10.131 Where the core costs, if they had been assessed on the Hourly Rates set out in the **Criminal Remuneration Regulations**:
 - (a) do not exceed the Lower Fee Limit, as appropriate, then the appropriate Lower Fee will be payable;
 - (b) exceed the Lower Fee limit, as appropriate, but do not exceed the Higher Fee limit, the appropriate Higher Fee will be payable;
 - (c) exceed the Higher Fee Limit, as appropriate, the core costs should be claimed based on the Hourly Rates set out in the **Criminal Remuneration Regulations**.

Withdrawn

<u>Representation in the Crown Court under a Representation Order in</u> <u>mainstream Criminal Proceedings provided under section 16 of the Act</u>

Scope

10.132 You can only undertake Criminal Proceedings work (in cases which are not classified as VHCCs) in the Crown Court by virtue of having this Contract and if your Client has been issued with a Representation Order following a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation by the Representation Authority.

Qualifying Criteria

- 10.133 Cases which have been committed to or sent to the Crown Court by the magistrates' court are automatically treated as passing the Interests of Justice Test.
- 10.134 Contribution Order Regulations may require your Client to repay some or all of his or her defence costs under a Representation Order, during his or her Case and after the Case concluding. You must advise your Client about the Crown Court means test at the outset of his or her Case.

Service requirements

10.135 You must take into account the Contract Guide on case planning when conducting a Crown Court case.

Remuneration

- 10.136 You will be remunerated for this work cacovarce with the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 10.137 Where you undertake work in the Crown Court under a Representation Order properly granted by the Court, if it transpires that it is not possible to claim under the Criminal Remuneration Regulations for the work you undertook, you must contact us. We will make arrangements for you to be remunerated as though the work were conducted under Paragraph 10.109 to 10.120.

Payments on Account of Disbursements

10.138 Applications for Payments on Account in the Crown Court are governed by the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.

Counsel

10.139 If you instruct Counsel, you must do so in accordance with the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.

Representation in the High Court or County Court

Scope

- 10.140 This Unit of Work covers only civil proceedings in the High Court or (if approved by us) the county court in any proceedings arising from Criminal Proceedings except bail proceedings, appeals by way of case stated or Associated Civil Work. You must obtain prior authority from us to undertake work under this Unit of Work.
- 10.141 This Unit of Work covers civil proceedings that may be regarded as incidental to Criminal Proceedings (e.g. an application to obtain papers from a civil case that are relevant to Criminal Proceedings).

Qualifying Criteria

- 10.142 The Client must have been issued with a Representation Order by the Representation Authority or High Court.
- 10.143 There is no Financial Eligibility Test for this Unit of Work.

Rules on claiming

10.144 The procedures under this Specification for the Assessment of remuneration for Representation under this Unit of Work are the same as those contained in section 6 of the current civil specification and prior authority may be applied for and granted in accordance with this Unit of Work

Payment

- 10.145 You must claim for work undertaken under this Unit of Work at the rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 10.146 The remuneration provisions which govern this work are the same as those rates (including enhanced rates) which are payable for Legal Representation in accordance with the current civil specification.

Payment for Assigned Counsel

- 10.147 Work undertaken by Assigned Counsel under this Unit of Work must be claimed at the rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.
- 10.148 The rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations only apply where Counsel is assigned under a Representation Order under this Unit of Work. The rates are the maximum amounts allowable per item except where expressed as Hourly Rates. Where an Hourly Rate is specified we will determine any fee for such work in accordance with that Hourly Rate, provided that the fee determined will not be less than the minimum amount specified.
- 10.149 Where a refresher fee is claimed in respect of less than a full day, we will allow such fee as appears reasonable having regard to the fee which would be allowed for a full day.
- 10.150 Where we consider (taking into account all the relevant circumstances of a Case), that the exceptional circumstances of a Case mean that the rates set out in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations would not provide reasonable remuneration for some or all of the work allowed, we may allow

such amounts as appear to us to be reasonable remuneration for the relevant work.

Payment on Account of Disbursements

10.151 You may submit an application for Payment on Account of a Disbursement for which you have incurred liability by following the rules at Paragraphs 10.104 to 10.108.

Withdrawn

Representation in the Higher Courts

Scope

10.152 This Unit of Work covers Representation on a Case in the Higher Courts.

Qualifying Criteria

10.153 The Client must have been issued with a Representation Order by the Representation Authority.

Rules on claiming

10.154 Claims for Representation on a Case in Higher Courts are made by the Courts themselves but may also be made by Providers to the extent we have notified Providers that they are entitled to make such Claims.

Payment

10.155 You must claim for work undertaken under this Unit of Work at the rates specified in the Criminal Remuneration Regulations.

Payment on Account of Disbursements

10.156 You may submit an application for Payment on Account of a Disbursement for which you have incurred liability by following the rules at Paragraphs 10.104 to 10.108.



11. Associated Civil Work

Legal Help and Legal Representation – judicial review or habeas corpus

Scope

- 11.1 This Unit of Work concerns Legal Help or Legal Representation for actual or proposed proceedings concerning public law challenges to the acts, omissions or decisions of public bodies by way of judicial review (including under the Human Rights Act 1998) or habeas corpus, arising from any matter within the Crime Category.
- 11.2 This Specification provides you with authority to undertake such work. This work will count as either "Controlled Work" or "Licensed Work" within the meaning of the Civil Procedure Regulations and the relevant provisions of the current civil contract apply except insofar as this Specification provides otherwise.
- 11.3 You must apply the Civil Merits Regulations and Civil Procedure Regulations when undertaking work under this part of the Contract.

Qualifying Criteria

- 11.4 In order to provide Legal Help or Legal Representation under this Unit of Work, the relevant requirements in the Civil Merits Regulations and Civil Procedure Regulations must be satisfied.
- provide Legal Representation, a Client must be granted a 11.5 In order Certif re Regulations. This may ith Ci include authorised on hat hat Repres ne gel cy r Delegated Functions.
- 11.6 To provide Legal Help or Legal Representation under this Unit of Work the Client must meet the applicable Financial Eligibility Test.

Application Procedures

11.7 You must ensure that your Client completes the relevant civil application forms. To apply for a determination that a Client qualifies for Associated Civil Work, the Client must complete the CIV APP1 and CIV MEANS 1 forms.

Rules on claiming

- 11.8 A single Claim for Legal Help provided under this Unit of Work must be submitted for all work undertaken for the same Client in the same Matter, except where a Claim has been submitted already in the same Matter because Paragraph 11.9(c) or (d) below applies.
- 11.9 A Claim for Legal Help may only be submitted when:
 - (a) the Matter has concluded; or
 - (b) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Matter; or

- (c) it is unclear whether further work will be required or not and a minimum of one month has elapsed since the last work in the Matter was undertaken; or
- (d) a determination that the Client qualifies for Representation is made for the same Client arising from the same Matter.
- 11.10 A Claim must not be made under this Unit of Work where a human rights issue is being argued as an integral part of existing Criminal Proceedings and a Claim has been, or it is known that it will be, made for magistrates' court Representation (or for Representation in the Crown Court, Court of Appeal or Supreme Court) for any Matter forming part of the same Case.
- 11.11 A Claim should be submitted for Legal Help using the Contract Report Form and procedures specified for work under this Specification.
- 11.12 A Claim must be submitted for Legal Representation in accordance with the rules applicable to civil matters under the current civil contract, using the procedures and claim forms specified for civil matters under that contract.
- 11.13 The procedures under this Specification for the Assessment of remuneration for Representation under this Unit of Work are the same as those contained in section 6 of the current civil specification and prior authority may be applied for and granted in accordance with the current civil specification.
- 11.14 Claims for Representation in the High Court under this Unit of Work must be made in accordance with the rules applicable under the current civil specificatio.
- 11.15 Where an application for a determination that a individual qualifies for Associated Civil Work has been made to us, no further work can be claimed under Legal Help unless there is likely to be a delay before the application is determined or further work needs to be done without which the Client's position would be prejudiced or there is an ongoing Criminal Investigation relating to that Matter. You must note the reasons on the file in such circumstances. You must not undertake more than two hours work on making the application for Legal Help.

Limits on Claims

11.16 Subject to any extension granted in accordance with this Specification the rates set out in the Civil Remuneration Regulations apply to this Unit of Work.

Payment

- 11.17 The applicable Legal Help Fixed Fee is the Public Law Category Fixed Fee.
- 11.18 You must claim for work undertaken in the Associated Civil Class of Work at such rates as are specified in the Civil Remuneration Regulations.

Legal Help and Legal Representation – Proceeds of Crime Act 2002

Scope

- 11.19 This Unit of Work may only be undertaken for a Client in civil proceedings under the Proceeds of Crime Act 2002. This Specification provides you with authority to undertake such work. This work will count as either "Controlled Work" or "Licensed Work" within the meaning of the Civil Procedure Regulations and the relevant provisions of the current civil contract apply except insofar as this Specification provides otherwise.
- 11.20 If your Client requires legal assistance to respond to the Crown Court under the terms of a restraint order (prior to being charged with an offence) to serve a witness statement of means and assets, this work is paid for under Legal Help under this Unit of Work.
- 11.21 You may only apply for Associated Civil Work on behalf of a Client who is subject to a restraint order under section 41 of the Proceeds of Crime Act 2002 to make an application to vary or discharge that restraint order in circumstances where the Client is not charged with a criminal offence or the subject of Criminal Proceedings.
- 11.22 If your Client is subsequently charged with a criminal offence, Associated Civil Work will cease to be available because a determination made in the Criminal Proceedings will extend to any work done in respect of the restraint proceedings.
- apply for a determination that an individual qualifies for Work in respect of ferfeiture proceedings under Dath 5 of 11.23 You may only . proceedings under Part 5 of of c Sn In the magistrates' Associate feiture the Pr he Act 2 02 ſfd ri court), passing ubi ur Cli∉nt e r heri's test to be to y t eligible for Associated Civil Work.
- 11.24 You must refer to any relevant Lord Chancellor's Guidance in relation to this Unit of Work.

Qualifying Criteria

- 11.25 In order to provide Legal Help or Legal Representation under this Unit of Work, the relevant criteria in the Civil Merits Regulations and Civil Procedure Regulations must be satisfied.
- 11.26 In order to provide Legal Representation, a Client must be issued with a Certificate in accordance with the Civil Procedure Regulations.
- 11.27 To provide Legal Help or Legal Representation under this Unit of Work the Client must meet the Financial Eligibility Test set out in the Civil Financial Regulations.

Applications Procedures

11.28 You must ensure that your Client completes the relevant civil application forms. To apply for a determination that an individual qualifies for Representation evidenced in a Certificate, the Client must complete the CIV APP1 and CIV MEANS 1 forms.

Rules on claiming

11.29 A single Claim for Legal Help provided under this Unit of Work must be submitted for all work undertaken for the same Client in the same Matter,

except where a Claim has been submitted already in the same Matter because Paragraph 11.30(c) or (d) below apply.

- 11.30 A Claim for Legal Help may only be submitted when:
 - (a) the Matter has concluded; or
 - (b) it is known that no further work will be undertaken for the Client in the same Matter; or
 - (c) it is unclear whether further work will be required or not and a minimum of one month has elapsed since the last work in the Matter was undertaken; or
 - (d) a determination that a Client qualifies for Representation is made for the same Client arising from the same Matter.
- 11.31 A Claim must not be made under this Unit of Work where a human rights issue is being argued as an integral part of existing Criminal Proceedings and a Claim has been, or it is known that it will be, made for magistrates' court Representation (or for Representation in the Crown Court, Court of Appeal or Supreme Court) for any Matter forming part of the same Case.
- 11.32 A Claim must be submitted for Legal Help using the Contract Report Form and procedures specified for work under this Specification.
- 11.33 A Claim must be submitted for Legal Representation in accordance with the rules applicable to civil matters under the current civil contract, using the procedures and claim firms specified for civil matters under the current civil contract
- 11.34 The procedures under this Specification for the Assessment of remuneration for representation under this Unit of Work are the same as those contained in section 6 of the current civil specification and prior authority may be applied for and granted in accordance with the provisions of the current civil specification.
- 11.35 Claims for Representation in the High Court under this Unit of Work must be made in accordance with the rules applicable under the current civil specification.
- 11.36 Where an application for a determination that an individual qualifies for Associated Civil Work has been made to us, no further work must be claimed under Legal Help unless there is likely to be a delay before the application is determined or further work needs to be done without which the Client's position would be prejudiced or there is an ongoing Criminal Investigation relating to that Matter. The reasons must be noted on the file in such circumstances. You must not undertake more than two hours work on making the application for the determination.

Limits on Claims

11.37 Subject to any extension granted in accordance with Sections 2 to 8, the rates set out in the Civil Remuneration Regulations apply to this Unit of Work.

Payment

11.38 The Legal Help Fixed Fee for Proceeds of Crime Act work is the Fixed Fee for the Miscellaneous Category of Work.

11.39 You must claim for work undertaken in the Associated Civil Class of Work at such rates as are specified in the Civil Remuneration Regulations.

Withdrawn

<u>Civil Legal Services in relation to proceedings for injunctions sought in</u> respect of alleged anti-social behaviour arising under Part 1 section 1 of the Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014

Scope

- 11.40 This Unit of Work concerns Civil Legal Services in relation to proceedings for an injunction sought in respect of alleged anti-social behaviour arising under Part 1of the Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014. For the avoidance of doubt this includes Civil Legal Services in actual proceedings for such injunctions in the Youth Court and provision of Civil Legal Services to a parent in relation to a parenting order where the child is the subject of an injunction granted under Part 1of the Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014.
- 11.41 When undertaking work under this Unit the relevant provisions of the civil Contract apply except insofar as this Specification provides otherwise. For the purposes of this Paragraph 11.41, the relevant civil Contract is the one in force at the date you commence the civil matter.

Qualifying criteria

- 11.42 In order to provide Civil Legal Services under this Unit of Work, the criteria in the Civil Merits Regulations and Civil Procedure Regulations must be satisfied. In order to provide Civil Legal Services, a Client must be issued with a Certificate in accordance with the Civil Procedure Regulations. This may include a determination that a Client qualifies for authorised representation provided on an emergency basis under your Delegated Functions
- 11.43 To provide civil regal hervices under this Unit of Work the Client must meet the Financial Eligibility Test set out in the Civil Financial Regulations.

Application Procedures and rules on claiming

11.44 You must apply for Civil Legal Services and Claim for work undertaken in this Unit of Work in accordance with the rules applicable to civil Matters under the civil Contract, using the procedures and claim forms specified for civil Matters under the civil Contract in force at the time.

Payment

- 11.45 You will be remunerated for work undertaken in this Unit of Work in accordance with and at such rates as are set out in the Civil Remuneration Regulations.
- 11.46 Travel and waiting time will be paid in accordance with the Civil Remuneration Regulations. For the avoidance of doubt, travel and waiting time is payable for civil Legal Representation but it is only payable (in addition to the fixed fee) if the case escapes.